

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

STATE OF ILLINOIS
HEALTH FACILITIES AND SERVICES REVIEW

FACILITY NAME:
St. Elizabeth Hospital, O'Fallon

PROJECT NO.: 14-043

PUBLIC HEARING
October 2, 2014

Hearing Held at:
Lindenwood University
2600 West Main Street
Belleville, Illinois 62226

Reported by: Suzanne Benoist, RPR, CCR, CSR-IL

1	INDEX	
2	Introduction by Mr. Constantino	5
3	Comments by Mr. Bradley	5
4	Announcement by Mr. Constantino	7
5		
6	COMMENTS FROM PUBLIC	
7	Ms. Starmann-Harrison	9
8	Mr. Dennis Herzig	13
9	Ms. Maryann Reese	15
10	Mr. Herb Simmons	17
11	Sister Marybeth Culnan	19
12	Ms. Joy Hooch	20
13	Mr. Bill Lyke	21
14	Lt. Matt Eiskant	23
15	Senator Bill Haine	24
16	Mr. David Nosacka	25
17	Dr. Morris Kuglar	27
18	Mr. Andrew Griffin	28
19	Ms. Jessica Mackins	29
20	Mr. Jason Snow	30
21	Dr. Doug Dothager	32
22	Fr. Phillip Paeltz	33
23	Dr. Kevin Baumer	34
24	Chief Brent Saunders	36
25	Dr. Chris Schenewerk	37

1	INDEX (CONTD.)	
2		
3	Mr. Tim Claxton	38
4	Mr. Michael McManus	39
5	Dr. Josh Niebruegge	41
6	Ms. Amy Ballance	42
7	Mayor Raymond Klein	44
8	Ms. Kristal Story	45
9	Alderman Ken Kinsella	46
10	Mr. Totsie Bailey	47
11	Alderman Joseph Hayden	49
12	Mr. Ronald Kaempfe	51
13	Ms. Judy Noralet	52
14	Ms. Debbie Arell-Martinez	53
15	Mr. Tim Ferguson	54
16	Mr. Gino LiBerati	56
17	Mr. John Coers	56
18	Ms. Georgia-Ann Edwards	58
19	Dr. Shelly Harkins	58
20	Ms. Patty Gregory	60
21	Dr. Anthony Truong	61
22	Mr. Tom Schaltenbrand	62
23	Ms. Dorothy Meyer	64
24	Mr. Patrick Sullivan	65
25	Ms. Thornhill-Alvarez	66

1	INDEX (CONTD.)	
2		
3	Ms. Janet Smith	67
4	Ms. Karen Kelly	68
5	Mr. Larry Moore	69
6		
7	St. Elizabeth closing	73
8	Mr. Constantino	75
9		
10		
11		
12		
13		
14		
15		
16		
17		
18		
19		
20		
21		
22		
23		
24		
25		

1 (Whereupon, the hearing began at 4:07 p.m.)

2 MR. CONSTANTINO: My name is Mike
3 Constantino, I'm with the Illinois Department of
4 Public Health. We are here, if anyone does not
5 know, to conduct a public hearing for two projects,
6 14-043 and 14-044, the St. Elizabeth
7 discontinuation and establishment and the
8 establishment of a medical office building. With
9 me today is Bill Bradley, a member of the State
10 Board, Courtney Avery, who is my boss, and Nelson,
11 I'm going to get this wrong, Agudelo. I apologize
12 Nelson.

13 Mr. Bradley would you like to make
14 some comments?

15 MR. BRADLEY: The State of Illinois
16 in regulating the healthcare industry has what's
17 called a CON process. To do certain projects you
18 must apply for and be granted a Certificate of
19 Need, that's why we are here today. There are
20 applications pending with our Board for approval.
21 Citizens are allowed to request a public hearing if
22 they so wish and that is why we come today in
23 response to one of those requests.

24 What's going to happen here is we are
25 going to allow ultimately an opponent and proponent

1 of the proposal to speak. That's why you have the
2 sheets, the sheets have numbers, you'll be called
3 by number. When you come up you should give the
4 sheet to someone at the table here and then speak.
5 The process is only beginning at this point for the
6 decision making. Previous to this applications
7 have been filed, the applications are judged in
8 response to the rules and regulations which the
9 State of Illinois has set out for projects such as
10 this. We have a staff that prepares a staff report
11 and they put the applications next to the
12 requirements, the criteria and they give us a
13 report on how well each of the criteria is met.
14 Then the State Board meets and considers the
15 project and prior to that we will receive a
16 transcript and any written materials that are
17 generated at this hearing. So although there is
18 only one of us from the Board here today you are
19 actually speaking to the entire Board because they
20 will receive word for word a transcript of what is
21 said and that transcript will be entered into the
22 record. There will be a chance for public comment
23 at the Board meeting where this is considered and
24 then for the first time the Board members will
25 discuss the matter between themselves. We are not

1 allowed to discuss the matter with anyone prior to
2 meeting as a board and considering. It's a nine
3 member board, statute says that five people have to
4 support a project or it does not receive a
5 Certificate of Need.

6 So with that in mind we welcome you,
7 this is your right to petition your government, to
8 tell your government how you feel about issues and
9 we are happy to participate in it and I think
10 Belleville is probably turned out the biggest crowd
11 that I have seen for a long time. You are
12 obviously concerned and we obviously want to hear
13 from you so let's begin.

14 MR. CONSTANTINO: Thank you Mr.
15 Bradley.

16 I have to read a short announcement
17 into the record and then we'll get started.

18 In accordance with the requirements
19 of Illinois Health Facility Planning Act notice is
20 given of receipt to establish an acute care
21 hospital in O'Fallon, Illinois. The application
22 contained a Safety Net Impact Statement and was
23 declared complete on August 26th, 2014 for St.
24 Elizabeth's Hospital in O'Fallon. The applicants
25 are the Hospital Sister Services, Inc., Hospital

1 Sisters Health System and St. Elizabeth Hospital of
2 the Hospital Sisters of the Third Order of St.
3 Francis.

4 The applicants are proposing to
5 discontinue a 303 bed acute care hospital located
6 at 211 South Third Street in Belleville and
7 establish a 144 bed hospital located at the
8 intersection of Interstate 64 and North Green Mount
9 Road, O'Fallon, Illinois. The cost of the project
10 is approximately \$253 million.

11 Consideration by the State Board has
12 been rescheduled for the December 16th, 2014 State
13 Board meeting. Any person wanting to submit
14 written comments on this project must submit those
15 comments by November 26th, 2014. The State Board
16 will post its findings in a State Board staff
17 report and the report will be made available via
18 the Internet on December 2nd, 2014. The public may
19 submit written responses to any errors in the
20 findings of the Board staff to the Illinois Health
21 Facilities and Service Review Board. The public
22 will have until 9 a.m. on December 8th, 2014 to
23 submit responses.

24 Please note that in order to ensure
25 that the Board's public hearing protects the

1 privacy and confidentiality of any individual's
2 health information covered entities as defined by
3 the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability
4 Act of 1996 such as hospital providers, health
5 plans, healthcare clearing houses, submitting oral
6 written testimony that disclose protected health
7 information of individuals shall have a valid
8 written authorization from that individual. The
9 authorization shall allow the covered entity to
10 share the individual's protected health information
11 at this hearing if necessary.

12 If you have not signed in please do
13 so.

14 Is there anyone else that needs a
15 form?

16 Are you in opposition or support?
17 Speaking or non-speaking?

18 Okay, today's proceedings will begin.
19 A representative from St. Elizabeth Hospital will
20 be first.

21 Thank you.

22 MS. STARMANN-HARRISON: Good
23 afternoon. My name is Mary Starmann-Harrison and I
24 am honored to serve as the President and CEO of
25 Hospital Sisters Health System.

1 I am here today to support St.
2 Elizabeth's plan to build a replacement hospital
3 just off Interstate 64 in St. Clair County.

4 St. Elizabeth's seeks to replace its
5 70 year old outdated and inefficient facility
6 located on a small land-locked site in Belleville
7 with a state-of-the-art hospital on a large piece
8 of land just seven miles from our current site.

9 We are investing \$253 million in a
10 modern, regional hospital.

11 Our proposal is based on years of
12 careful analysis and study and we strongly believe
13 it is the best way for our hospital to serve all
14 patients from across the Metro East region.

15 My comments today will focus on three
16 key areas. First, the mission of St. Elizabeth's
17 has always been, and will continue to be, to care
18 for residents of the entire region regardless of
19 their payer source. We also have a proud legacy of
20 treating those with financial barriers to
21 healthcare services. This legacy will expand as
22 St. Elizabeth's moves to our new location. Our new
23 full service replacement hospital will allow us to
24 reach even more people in underserved areas. Our
25 new location will be closer to a greater number of

1 communities with significantly higher numbers of
2 people living at or below the poverty level. In
3 fact, the drive times in this new location will
4 decrease for two-thirds of residents from
5 low-income neighborhoods. Those who suggest we are
6 abandoning our mission by moving out of Belleville
7 are wrong. I want to reiterate that St.
8 Elizabeth's has always cared for patients from
9 communities throughout the region, this will not
10 change under our current proposal. The residents
11 of Belleville will continue to be served by our new
12 hospital and we will have an outpatient campus that
13 will remain in Belleville on our current site. But
14 it is very important for everyone to understand
15 that today 70 percent of our patients, our current
16 patients, are from zip codes outside of Belleville.

17 Secondly, the new location will
18 strengthen St. Elizabeth's referral role for area
19 hospitals including those in the Hospital Sisters
20 Health System. In fact of the 11 nearby referring
21 hospitals eight can be reached from our proposed
22 new location in less time than it takes to travel
23 from those same sites to our current location. We
24 know every moment counts in an emergency.

25 In addition, the new site is large

1 enough for the design of a modern facility which
2 will serve the Metro East region for many years to
3 come.

4 Third, our new facility is consistent
5 with the policies set forth by the Health
6 Facilities and Services Review Board. It reduces
7 the excess bed capacity in our planning area. We
8 are reducing the total number of beds from 338 beds
9 to 144 beds. As you know the delivery of
10 healthcare has changed significantly in the seven
11 decades since our current facility was built. The
12 move away from inpatient treatment to outpatient
13 care signals a trend that is unlikely to abate in
14 coming years and which our project addresses.

15 Along the line of being consistent
16 with health planning policies our proposal does not
17 duplicate services. It is a full replacement
18 hospital in a new location. We are not dividing
19 our hospital services on two separate campuses.

20 My comments are only a fraction of
21 the strong evidence of approval for our plan that
22 you will hear today. I could go on at length about
23 the many features of the new campus and I could
24 share more about the reinvention of our current
25 Belleville campus which will continue to offer same

1 day urgent care services, radiology and laboratory
2 services, primary and specialty physician offices,
3 but my time is limited to the point that I want to
4 close with this: We undertake this new chapter of
5 St. Elizabeth's history with our entire community
6 in mind. We truly believe a replacement hospital
7 will offer higher quality care for our current
8 patients and provide access to state-of-the-art
9 medicine to all residents of the Metro East region.

10 Thank you very much for your time
11 this afternoon.

12 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 1.

13 MR. HERZIG: My name is Dennis Herzig
14 and I'm a 40 year healthcare professional with a
15 Master's Degree from Washington University in
16 Hospital Administration and Accounting and the past
17 president of Southern Illinois Healthcare Financial
18 Management Association and actively participated in
19 the Region IV CEO meetings for about a dozen years.

20 In addition, I'm a pretty much
21 life-long resident of Belleville, attended
22 Belleville West High School here. I have one of my
23 children born at St. Elizabeth's and I spent 11
24 years working at Memorial Hospital in Belleville
25 and 16 years working within the Hospital Sisters

1 Health System and I have witnessed firsthand the
2 devastating effects that a hospital relocating to a
3 different community have had at other locations
4 such as East St. Louis. I was born in East St.
5 Louis at St. Mary's Hospital and East St. Louis is
6 a shadow of what it was at one time and Christian
7 welfare abandoning East St. Louis and they no
8 longer provide the services in that community and I
9 know we still have Memorial, a first-class hospital
10 here in Belleville, but I think that the economic
11 impact on Belleville at a time of the 200th
12 anniversary of Belleville and the revitalization of
13 this end of Belleville with the Lindenwood campus
14 is a wrong decision and I feel embarrassed for the
15 Sisters that they're pursuing this avenue. The
16 hospital will be a duplication of services for the
17 new hospital that Memorial has under construction
18 right down the road from there and if anybody
19 travels down I-64 they know that the Green Mount
20 Road is backed up all the way to I-64, the state
21 has just widened the highway, it's going to
22 decreased access to care and cause bottlenecks
23 there that just are going to be unavoidable.
24 Patients from surrounding communities of
25 Belleville, Mascoutah, Smithton, Freeburg, New

1 Athens and Millstadt are going to be much better
2 served with the present location than a location up
3 there. If we think that people are going to stop
4 there when they drive over to St. Louis now for
5 care they're not going to stop there for care,
6 they're going to continue on to St. Louis as they
7 do now.

8 This is just the wrong, wrong
9 decision and I hope that the Board does deny the
10 application.

11 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 2.

12 Please limit your comments to one
13 minute. Please. We don't need to hear the
14 applause.

15 MS. REESE: I am Maryann Reese, the
16 President and CEO of St. Elizabeth's Hospital, I'm
17 here today to support our application to build a
18 replacement hospital along I-64 in St. Clair
19 County.

20 I want to begin by making one thing
21 very clear. I appeared before the Review Board
22 last year to present our project with Touchette
23 Hospital. At that time the City of Belleville
24 provided opposition testimony that had nothing to
25 do with that projects but referenced what the City

1 thought were our plans to relocate. When asked
2 about the testimony I made it clear that a decision
3 had not been made. At that point we were still
4 determining how to best serve the future healthcare
5 needs of the region. The decision to replace our
6 existing hospital was made at a special board
7 meeting on May 12th, 2014. There were two main
8 reasons our board approved a replacement hospital.
9 First, the current building cannot be rehabbed,
10 second, the current location makes no sense for
11 easy access to the whole region. It is important
12 to understand that we serve the region, not just
13 the city of Belleville. 74 percent of our patients
14 are from zip codes outside Belleville and almost 18
15 percent of those patients are Medicaid recipients.
16 Our new location will be closer to more residents
17 who live at or below the poverty line. In addition
18 we expect our current Belleville patients to
19 receive outpatient care at our current Belleville
20 campus and fully expect them to travel the seven
21 miles to our new location.

22 To suggest we are abandoning
23 Belleville is nonsense, we will offer significant
24 outpatient services and operate administrative
25 offices on our current Belleville campus. More

1 importantly, we will continue to always serve the
2 Belleville community.

3 Lastly, there are two hospitals in
4 Belleville offering duplicative services and, us
5 and Memorial. Our move will eliminate that
6 duplication. Some people say we are duplicating
7 services by moving closer to Belleville Memorial's
8 East campus, that is not true. Our facility is a
9 full-service hospital, we provide high acuity care
10 that Belleville's satellite facility cannot.

11 In summary I urge the Review Board to
12 approve this project. Residents of the State of
13 Illinois deserve nothing less.

14 Thank you.

15 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 3.

16 MR. SIMMONS: Thank you, my name is
17 Herb Simmons, I'm the Central County Emergency
18 Management Director, here in a couple roles, I'm
19 also mayor of my hometown which is East Carondelet,
20 Illinois which is outside the zip code of
21 Belleville. The majority of our residents in the
22 township area come to St. Elizabeth's Hospital so
23 I'm here kind of speaking on behalf of the entire
24 township.

25 For half of my life I was in and out

1 of hospitals on a daily basis, I operated the
2 busiest ambulance company in St. Clair County so I
3 know what it's like when you have a patient in the
4 back of an ambulance and you have family members
5 telling you you need to get their loved one to the
6 hospital, closest one. I think it's a bad time
7 under the EMA that I'm responsible for here in St.
8 Clair County, my job is about preparing for those
9 days of disasters. In the operation plans we count
10 on having St. Elizabeth's Hospital in downtown
11 Belleville, we count on Memorial Hospital being
12 where they're located at. All this planning that
13 I've heard has been going on for however long it's
14 been to my knowledge nobody's ever contacted
15 anybody from the Emergency Management Agency to say
16 how does this affect your program on a long term or
17 short term basis. Has anybody talked to the EMS
18 providers? When you're taking those ambulances
19 further away whether it's seven miles there's that
20 golden hour when you have somebody that's having
21 that stroke we have that golden hour to get that
22 patient to the hospital to get some viability saved
23 in them and that hour, golden hour starts at the
24 time of the onset, not the time the ambulance gets
25 there so I just ask that the Review Board take the

1 time before they make this decision and go back to
2 the drawing board with St. Elizabeth's and I would
3 ask that they reconsider and make sure they have
4 all the ducks in a row before they move forward
5 with this.

6 Thank you.

7 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 4.

8 MR. BRADLEY: Before she starts we
9 have a large number of people here. We are
10 limiting each speaker to one minute and I think we
11 are going to be very strict on that. I would also
12 ask you not to applaud. First of all it eats up a
13 lot of time, secondly it will not be recorded on
14 the transcript and it is, I understand you feel
15 strongly about this but I would ask you be polite
16 so that we proceed with some speed.

17 Thank you.

18 SISTER MARYBETH COLNAN: Good
19 afternoon. My name is Sister Marybeth Colnan, I am
20 a member of the Hospital Sisters of St. Francis and
21 I am here with six of my other sisters. Thank you
22 for the opportunity to speak today.

23 I want to put to rest the idea that
24 St. Elizabeth is moving because of a better payer
25 mix. It is our mission to care for all regardless

1 of payer source. We have been doing so for more
2 than 100 years. I must disagree with people who
3 say that in moving they are abandoning our mission,
4 in fact, our new location will increase access for
5 patients from cities and villages like Fairmont
6 City, Washington Park and East St. Louis where
7 there are more people living at or below the
8 poverty line than in Belleville. We also do not
9 expect the residents of Belleville, whom we have
10 served, to flock to other hospitals. We anticipate
11 we will still serve Belleville and it's the first
12 payer mix in our new facility. In fact for many
13 residents of Belleville it will be just as easy for
14 them to travel to the new hospital as it is for
15 them to get to our current facility.

16 I would like the Review Board to know
17 that our commitment as the Hospital Sisters of St.
18 Francis is that we are moving because we want to
19 continue serving the entire Metro East region.

20 Thank you.

21 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 5.

22 MS. JOY HOOK: Hello, my name is Joy
23 Hock and I am very opposed to the relocation of
24 St. Elizabeth's Hospital. Belleville is a
25 community, Belleville is a large community and has

1 a need and demand for two hospitals. If St.
2 Elizabeth's Hospital would not have been where they
3 are now located my mother, who passed in 1996,
4 would have died in the ambulance and would have not
5 received her last rights before she passed as the
6 other hospital located in Belleville was too far
7 from where she was living to make it there on time
8 but they were there and she, a devoted Catholic,
9 was able to receive her last rights and was
10 surrounded by the priest, family and nuns before
11 she went to be with the Lord.

12 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 6.

13 MR. LYKE: Good afternoon. I am Bill
14 Lyke, chairman of the St. Elizabeth's Hospital
15 Board. I'm here to show support for our plans to
16 build a replacement hospital near the corner of
17 Green Mount Road and Regency Parkway in St. Clair
18 County. Our Board has a very strong sense of
19 responsibility to the Metro East region, I think we
20 represent the entire region with Board members who
21 live throughout St. Clair County. We are all part
22 of the same community and the greater community
23 transcends municipal boundary lines.

24 A few years ago when we began
25 discussing the many challenges facing our hospital

1 we took into consideration the healthcare needs of
2 our entire community. The Board believes that our
3 community and everyone who lives here deserves
4 access to more than healthcare and that is
5 delivered in the most cost effective manner. We
6 took into consideration our 40 year history in
7 Belleville and the healthcare that the residents
8 need. We know they already have a full service
9 hospital with Belleville Memorial and we know our
10 residents are using more outpatient services and
11 spending less time with inpatient stays.

12 Belleville is very important to me,
13 that's where I live, it's where I grew up, in fact
14 I'm proud to say I was born at St. Elizabeth's and
15 my family goes to St. Elizabeth's when they need
16 hospital care. I am telling this story a lot
17 recently and not too long ago my mother who is 94
18 and still lives on her own was admitted for a brief
19 stay. She has considered St. E's, the hospital,
20 her hospital and here's what she said: It's a good
21 hospital but it's really time for a new hospital.

22 I ask the Review Board to approve our
23 application and allow us to bring this needed
24 facility to our patients.

25 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 7.

1 Are there any forms that need to be
2 collected?

3 LIEUTENANT MATT EISKANT: Good
4 evening. My name is Matt Eiskant, I'm a lieutenant
5 with the Belleville Police Department and I'm
6 speaking on behalf of opposition of St. Elizabeth's
7 moving from the City of Belleville.

8 I want to touch on a few issues that
9 are critical to our city and just take into
10 perspective about why I'm saying we need St.
11 Elizabeth's in our community.

12 First and foremost the population of
13 the City of Belleville. We have 44,478 people
14 living in the city limits, we are the largest
15 department south of Springfield, Illinois. There
16 is no municipality of our size south of
17 Springfield. Our daily population with all the
18 courthouses and the schools and the businesses
19 reaches over 100,000 people each day in the city
20 limits of Belleville. The city hosts the criminal
21 and civil courts, St. Clair County probation
22 department, St. Clair County juvenile detention
23 facility, St. Clair County jail and St. Clair
24 County state's attorney's office. There's numerous
25 people coming into Belleville on a daily basis and

1 like I said over 100,000 people come to this
2 jurisdiction on a daily basis. O'Fallon or any of
3 the jurisdictions beyond them, they don't sustain
4 this population.

5 Finally, the school system in
6 Belleville. We have numerous schools in the city
7 limits of Belleville, we have 22,000 students that
8 go to school every day in the city limits and with
9 the daily population of Belleville and all the
10 school students in the city limits we need a
11 hospital in the heart of Belleville to maintain our
12 city.

13 Thank you.

14 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 8.

15 SENATOR BILL HAINE: Thank you very
16 much.

17 Ladies and gentlemen, Mr. Bradley,
18 members of the Board, my name is Bill Haine, I'm a
19 state senator from the 56th legislative district
20 which includes O'Fallon all the way north to Elsau.
21 I am strongly in favor of this project. It's a
22 regional asset, it's a unique facility that's going
23 to be proposed in this area, it's in the middle of
24 an excellent highway grid thanks to our efforts in
25 Springfield. I'm fully aware of the nature of the

1 opposition to it and I can only tell the Board that
2 I go back some years when Alton, the Alton-Wood
3 River area had four hospitals, St. Anthony's, I'm
4 on their board, Wood River Township Hospital, Alton
5 Memorial and St. Joe's. St. Joe's and the Wood
6 River Township Hospital spent millions in
7 improvements after they were warned that they were
8 in the wrong place in the area. They spent those
9 millions and they're now closed, so that's an
10 example of what can happen here. This is a major
11 improvement for my region, I represent all these
12 communities except for this fair city but I'm
13 telling you this will be an excellent facility for
14 doctors, patients, families of patients and it fits
15 into the matrix, it will serve Southern Illinois,
16 not just Southwestern Illinois because it's easily
17 accessible through 64.

18 Thank you.

19 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 9. Do we
20 have a number 9?

21 Number 10.

22 MR. NOSACKA: Hello. My name is
23 David Nosacka, I am the Hospital Sisters Health
24 System Southern Illinois Division chief financial
25 officer.

1 For nearly 140 years St. Elizabeth's
2 Hospital has been committed to caring for residents
3 in the Metro East region. That mission is as
4 strong as ever and will remain our guiding mission
5 regardless of our location. Throughout our
6 planning process we reviewed at length patient
7 origin, patient manner of travel and access to care
8 for the patients we serve. Regarding access to
9 care we've calculated that the drive time for our
10 new location will actually decrease for two-thirds
11 of the Metro East residents who are living at or
12 below poverty level. Patients will still have
13 access to outpatient care both through the services
14 that will stay on our Belleville campus and through
15 our ambulatory care center near the replacement
16 hospital. Further, St. Elizabeth will continue its
17 strong charity care program which is available to
18 low income residents regardless of where they live.
19 Almost three percent of St. Elizabeth's revenue is
20 provided to charity groups which is higher than
21 most hospitals in the region, including the other
22 hospital in Belleville.

23 In closing, St. Elizabeth's Hospital
24 and the Hospital Sisters Health System are
25 committed to providing the best care in the right

1 setting to the most people in the Metro East
2 region.

3 I encourage you to approve these
4 plans.

5 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 11.

6 DR. MORRIS KUGLER: As a lot of you
7 know I'm Morris Kugler and I've been a surgeon here
8 for 38 years. I don't wear a Memorial button, I
9 don't wear a St. Elizabeth's and I don't wear an
10 Anderson button. I've been operated on and I've
11 operated at all three, and a lot of people in this
12 room. We need a regional medical center wear all
13 three hospitals learn to play in the sandbox
14 together. You will not stop the migration across
15 the river by having three more community hospitals,
16 it's not going to happen. What do we need? We
17 need to have men and women of goodwill who sit down
18 with these hospital boards and say the fight is
19 over, build us a medical center. Now, I don't care
20 about where you build it, I don't care about the
21 glass and the mortar, that has nothing to do with
22 it, everybody tells me it cannot be done. I
23 believe in the old testament and I believe that
24 there's no disclaimer in there that said God will
25 do it such and such. Amen.

1 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 12.

2 MR. GRIFFIN: Good afternoon. I'm
3 Dr. Andrew Griffin, I'm the director of the nurse
4 anesthesia program and department chair for the
5 primary care and health systems nursing at Southern
6 Illinois University in Edwardsville.

7 For the past 14 years SIUE and St.
8 Elizabeth's has had a strong partnership focused on
9 teaching and training students who are entering the
10 medical profession. This partnership allows for
11 students to shape their careers and gain valuable
12 experience by completing their residencies at St.
13 Elizabeth's. Currently the classroom teaching that
14 focuses on the newest advances in technology and
15 medicine are not transferable to clinical
16 experience in the Belleville facility. Our
17 students can not practice 21st century medicine
18 that they're taught in a hospital built in the
19 early 20th century. The modernization of St.
20 Elizabeth's will better equip our students to be
21 successful by immersing them in the
22 state-of-the-art hospital outfitted with the newest
23 medical technology. The ability to get hands-on
24 experience with the latest medical technologies
25 will help our students provide the best care for

1 patients in the Metro East region. More people
2 will complete the residencies at the new hospital
3 and more students are likely to stay in the Metro
4 East.

5 On behalf of the nursing department
6 and SIU Edwardsville we are looking forward to the
7 future of St. Elizabeth's healthcare delivery in
8 St. Clair County and I thank you.

9 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 13.

10 MS. JESSICA MACKINS: My name is
11 Jessica, I live in the Franklin neighborhood and I
12 am a member of the St. Elizabeth's community, which
13 I would like to point out is mainly made up of
14 minorities, the elderly and poor or low income
15 people. I point this out because there is plenty
16 of research that shows that there is a very high
17 correlation of living in poor or low income areas
18 and suffering from poor health. This is way I'm
19 confused on this proposed move. I fail to find the
20 logic of taking a hospital this is in close
21 proximity to the group of people who, statistically
22 speaking, are some of the sickest, those whose need
23 is very much real.

24 I'm very much opposed to the closing
25 of St. Elizabeth Hospital in our neighborhood. The

1 proposed site is seven miles away, only seven,
2 again studies have found that children living more
3 than one mile from hospitals used its services 11
4 percent less than children from other groups.
5 Harvard research also shows that longer distances
6 and protracted wait times actually increase your
7 chance of dying by five percent. I do not think
8 that people are really that expendable.

9 MR. CONSTANTINO: One minute.

10 MS. JESSICA MACKINS: If this
11 proposal happens, you will see life lost as a
12 result. This move will ultimately condemn some to
13 death. This is not an exaggeration because in an
14 emergency time is of the essence. With this
15 proposed move pediatrics would also be affected,
16 among other things. I have a two year old who if
17 not for St. Elizabeth's close proximity would not
18 be here today. She was born three months early,
19 she weighed one pound 14 ounces. Needless to say
20 we have had very real emergencies, where I've no
21 doubt she would not have made it to a hospital any
22 farther away. It has been vital to keeping her
23 alive.

24 MR. CONSTANTINO: One minute.

25 Conclusion please.

1 MS. JESSICA MACKINS: I strongly
2 oppose this move because human life is far more
3 valuable than any monetary gain that you seek by
4 moving this hospital.

5 Thank you for your time.

6 MR. CONSTANTINO: 14.

7 MR. SNOW: Hello, my name is Jason
8 Snow and I am the Director of People Services at
9 St. Elizabeth's Hospital. I'm here to share some
10 facts I hope will address a few concerns I've been
11 hearing about the O'Fallon location. These facts
12 are about jobs, drive time and public
13 transportation.

14 St. Elizabeth's is keeping healthcare
15 services and jobs here in Belleville. The St.
16 Elizabeth's Healthcare Center Belleville will still
17 employ staff and bring in visitors. These
18 colleagues and visitors will continue to shop, go
19 out to eat and spend money, continuing to
20 contribute to Belleville's economy. And St.
21 Elizabeth's presence will still be known in
22 Belleville. In addition, less than 30 percent of
23 St. Elizabeth's colleagues live in Belleville. The
24 rest of our colleagues reside in other communities
25 throughout Southwestern Illinois. We have yet to

1 hear from any of our colleagues that say they would
2 move from their homes because they would report to
3 work at our replacement hospital seven miles from
4 our current campus, that's because there will be
5 minimal change in drive times for our colleagues.
6 Drive times will increase only about two minutes on
7 average as a result of the move. We have about 36
8 colleagues who participate in the Metro pass
9 program on a regular basis.

10 MR. CONSTANTINO: Please conclude
11 your comments.

12 MR. SNOW: We will continue to offer
13 this program especially since there will be a bus
14 company in front of our proposed campus. I share
15 this fact so that the public knows that St.
16 Elizabeth colleagues will continue to be a part of
17 this community.

18 Thank you.

19 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 15.

20 DR. DOUG DOTHAGER: Thank you to the
21 Review Board for coming to Belleville for this
22 public hearing regarding the proposed move of St.
23 Elizabeth's Hospital to O'Fallon, Illinois.

24 My name is Doug Dothager and I came
25 to Belleville 18 years ago to establish a

1 pulmonary/critical care practice. As you know
2 Memorial East is currently under construction with
3 the intent of decreasing the total number of beds
4 to approximately 200 at Memorial's Belleville
5 campus. If there's not an emergency room or
6 hospital facility in downtown Belleville at St.
7 Elizabeth's the people of Central Belleville and
8 areas south of Belleville such as Smithton and
9 Milstadt will have no choice but to come to
10 Memorial on the west side of Belleville or travel
11 north to the O'Fallon facilities. In clinical
12 emergencies such as respiratory distress, stroke
13 and heart attacks increasing the travel time into
14 an emergency room will undoubtedly result in
15 increased morbidity and mortality of the residents
16 in these areas. The emergency room at Memorial is
17 often already running at full capacity. By
18 increasing patient visits from the closure of the
19 emergency room at St. Elizabeth's in Belleville it
20 would likely overwhelm the ability of Memorial's
21 emergency room to care for all of these clinical
22 emergencies.

23 MR. CONSTANTINO: Please conclude.

24 DR. DOUG DOTHAGER: It's my opinion
25 that much of the opposition to this proposed move

1 would be alleviated if St. Elizabeth's maintained a
2 meaningful presence in Belleville.

3 Thank you.

4 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 17. 16, I'm
5 sorry.

6 MR. PHILLIP PAELTZ: My name is
7 Phillip Paeltz and I am here today to share my
8 support for St. Elizabeth's plans. As all of you
9 know Illinois is struggling economically more than
10 nearly any other state and all of us in business or
11 institutional entities have to help each other
12 during this period.

13 I am headmaster of Governor French
14 Academy, a college preparatory school for students
15 in kindergarten through 12th grade. This school is
16 one block from St. Elizabeth's current campus.
17 Although businesses around us have voiced
18 opposition to the move I believe that the new
19 location will attract more people to our region and
20 attract more people to Illinois in opposition to
21 what's happening to our economy. I believe that
22 St. Elizabeth's replacement hospital will better
23 serve the students. We have students from a 45
24 mile radius, from three foreign countries, many of
25 these students are from the military base at Scott.

1 I believe the new hospital will be more accessible
2 to all of these people. In addition, St.
3 Elizabeth's will stay provide an array of
4 ambulatory care.

5 As a downtown business, I am proud to
6 support St. Elizabeth's bid to build a replacement
7 hospital and face the future head on.

8 MR. CONSTANTINO: Now number 17.

9 DR. KEVIN BAUMER: My name is Kevin
10 Baumer, I appreciate the opportunity to stand here
11 and publicly state my opposition for St.
12 Elizabeth's proposal to transfer its services from
13 Belleville to O'Fallon.

14 I'm an orthopedic surgeon at Memorial
15 Hospital, I've been here for nearly 20 years, I
16 also sit on the Board of Directors for Memorial's
17 new campus, Memorial East, located in Shiloh which
18 is under construction as you know and we are on
19 track to admit our first patient in April of 2016.

20 When Memorial first chose to build a
21 second campus in Shiloh we did so with the needs of
22 our patients and the needs of our community as the
23 priority. We conducted careful projections of our
24 expected utilization of services to ensure that
25 they're allocating our services properly and in

1 accordance to the Review Board. But this projected
2 utilization, of course, did not account for St.
3 Elizabeth's proposal to relocate its hospital to
4 O'Fallon, less than two miles from our site in
5 Shiloh.

6 We take utilization of our services
7 very seriously and respect the Board and the State
8 in its effort to ensure quality healthcare is
9 dispersed among the people of our region and our
10 population appropriately. Relocating St.
11 Elizabeth's to O'Fallon would be a clear
12 duplication of services and once more St.
13 Elizabeth's will in turn close their Belleville
14 hospital leaving behind thousands of patients.

15 MR. CONSTANTINO: Please conclude.

16 DR. KEVIN BAUMER: Less access to the
17 healthcare they expect and deserve.

18 Thank you.

19 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 18.

20 CHIEF BRENT SAUNDERS: Hello. My
21 name is Brent Saunders, I'm the chief of O'Fallon
22 Fire Rescue. I'm here today not only to support
23 St. Elizabeth's plan for a replacement hospital in
24 O'Fallon but to declare O'Fallon will support St.
25 Elizabeth's.

1 Our department provides services to
2 over 45,000 residents with three stations, with the
3 fourth station to be completed in December.
4 O'Fallon Fire Rescue is a combination department
5 consisting of part time, full time and paid on-call
6 staffing. Our firefighters receive the same
7 training and certification as career firefighters
8 that are paid every day, the difference is that
9 paid firefighters respond to calls while they're on
10 shift, paid on-call and volunteer firefighters
11 respond day or night whenever they're required to
12 to support their communities and they do that
13 because they love their community.

14 In closing St. Elizabeth's will be
15 taken care of in O'Fallon, as fire chief I work
16 with some of the most selfless, brave men and women
17 in our region. We will be proud to protect St.
18 Elizabeth's just as we do all the residents of our
19 communities.

20 Thank you for your time.

21 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 19.

22 Are there any other forms to be
23 collected?

24 DR. CHRIS SCHENEWERK: Good
25 afternoon. My name is Chris Schenewerk, I'm a

1 family practitioner with offices in Smithton and
2 Columbia. I've been practicing in Southern
3 Illinois for about 15 years. For reference
4 Smithton is about seven miles from downtown and
5 Columbia is about 15 miles from downtown. I
6 trained at St. Elizabeth's for three years during
7 my family practice residency and know firsthand how
8 important this institution is to East Belleville
9 and our rural communities south of here. I am here
10 today to express my strong opposition to the St.
11 Elizabeth's plan to close its Belleville hospital.
12 Essentially closure will have an immediate and
13 harmful impact on the wellbeing of thousands of
14 nearby residents, especially those to the south of
15 Belleville. For example imagine a family from
16 Smithton visiting a patient, a loved one in the
17 hospital. The daily challenge of care and
18 comforting a loved one in the hospital is hard
19 enough, now add a 40 minute commute both ways for
20 that family with school-aged children or elderly
21 and that's only the times when there isn't horrible
22 traffic downtown. Imagine the impact during one of
23 our wonderful downtown festivals or worse, during
24 Christmas shopping.
25 St. Elizabeth's is the eighth largest

1 employer in the Metro East. 1,600 plus employees,
2 imagine what that will do to our beautiful downtown
3 main street if they move.

4 I ask the Board to please consider
5 patients like mine and deny the application of
6 moving this facility that has helped Belleville
7 since 1875.

8 Thank you.

9 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 20.

10 MR. TIM CLAXTON: Hello, my name is
11 Tim Claxton, I am the interim director of the
12 environment of care at St. Elizabeth's Hospital.
13 I'm also the deputy fire chief of O'Fallon Fire
14 Department and have served for 16 years. I am here
15 today to express my emphatic support for St.
16 Elizabeth Hospital's proposed move.

17 Many people have asked why St.
18 Elizabeth's is choosing to leave its current
19 location. In reality it is very expensive and time
20 consuming to retrofit and renovate an aging and
21 deficient facility. Every day we must devote our
22 time and attention and money to fixing problems to
23 simply maintain and keep our building compliant.
24 For example our elevators break down, our more than
25 dozens of rooftops continue to leak and our steam

1 and boiler infrastructure are well past their life
2 expectancy. All of these efforts could be spent
3 elsewhere more directly administering to the
4 patients. Additionally, our power bills are sky
5 high because of our inefficient infrastructure.

6 I have served the hospital for 15
7 years and I strongly encourage the Board to approve
8 this proposed building.

9 Thank you.

10 MR. CONSTANTINO: 21.

11 MR. MIKE MCMANUS: My name is Mike
12 McManus, I'm the chief operating officer of
13 Memorial Hospital in Belleville. I'm here today to
14 express Memorial Hospital's strong opposition to
15 St. Elizabeth's application.

16 We oppose this application for the
17 following reasons: The closure of St. Elizabeth's
18 Hospital in Belleville will have significant
19 negative impact in accessing healthcare for
20 residents of Belleville's surrounding communities,
21 particularly the medically underserved and those
22 that rely on Medicaid. The assumption that these
23 patients will travel to the proposed new location
24 is unrealistic and is not supported by any credible
25 studies.

1 Memorial Hospital in Belleville is
2 concerned about our capacity to care for the surge
3 of patients that will result in the closure of St.
4 Elizabeth's. Even our bed capacity will change
5 when Memorial East opens. In particular we are
6 concerned about emergency and intensive care
7 services.

8 The proposed new hospital is less
9 than two miles from Memorial East and will result
10 in unnecessary duplication of services. The
11 purpose of the CON process is to avoid such
12 duplication and ensure access to care by medically
13 underserved. This project directly contradicts
14 both purposes.

15 St. Elizabeth's characterizes the new
16 hospital as a regional facility. The fact is not a
17 single new service will be provided to the region,
18 in fact services will be diminished due to fewer
19 beds and discontinuation of certain services.

20 Unlike St. Elizabeth's Memorial will
21 remain a full complement of hospital services in
22 expanded O'Fallon. By contrast St. Elizabeth's has
23 the opportunity and financial resources to invest
24 in their system and to build a hospital, they have
25 chosen not to, opting to relocate.

1 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 22.

2 Number 23.

3 DR. JOSH NIEBRUEGGE: Good afternoon.

4 My name is Josh Niebruegge, I'm working as a
5 hospital physician at Belleville Memorial Hospital.

6 I was born at St. Elizabeth's and been in Freeburg
7 pretty much my entire life. I'm here today to
8 express my opposition to St. Elizabeth's
9 application to move the hospital from Belleville.

10 As a practicing hospitalist I'm concerned about the
11 impact of St. Elizabeth's application on the
12 availability of inpatient resources in the
13 Belleville community. Memorial Hospital has
14 already committed to, and the Review Board
15 approved, reducing its bed capacity by about
16 one-third with the construction of a second
17 hospital, Memorial East. To further reduce
18 inpatient capacity by allowing St. Elizabeth's to
19 reduce its bed count and relocate to O'Fallon,
20 further from the majority of the population and
21 patients in the county, would negatively impact
22 access to care. I would encourage the Review Board
23 to turn down the application.

24 Thank you.

25 MR. CONSTANTINO: 24.

1 MS. AMY BALLANCE: Hello, I'm Amy
2 Ballance, Southern Illinois Vice-President,
3 Southern Illinois Division Vice-President of
4 Business Development Strategy to Hospital Sisters
5 Health System.

6 My role as HS, I analyze healthcare
7 data so we as a Franciscan healthcare system can
8 plan conservatively and deliberately for the
9 future. As we look to the future we consider
10 having to continue providing the highest quality
11 care to the entire region, we look to several
12 things. First, Belleville and the combined city of
13 O'Fallon and Shiloh both have about 42,000
14 residents. With the proposed project we will now
15 have a total of 238 beds with the addition of St.
16 Elizabeth's full service hospital and Memorial's
17 satellite facility. And Memorial will keep 210
18 beds in Belleville. These changes rate a fair
19 distribution of beds within the Metro East region.
20 We are a regional referral hospital. To date 74
21 percent of all patients seeking care at St.
22 Elizabeth's have come from outside Belleville.
23 This is why we chose a site directly off I-64 that
24 would be easily accessible to all Metro East
25 residents. We looked at the cost of alternatives

1 on the current campus. These options were more
2 costly and do not make the hospital any more
3 accessible via the interstate. We also met with
4 the Belleville mayor, Mark Eckert, in 2010 to hear
5 a site recommendation on Carlisle Avenue in
6 unincorporated Belleville. We strongly considered
7 this although our chosen alternative was the best
8 solution.

9 I would also like to submit a fact
10 sheet with easy reference for the Review Board
11 members to support additional facts and I ask the
12 members of the Review Board to approve the
13 application.

14 Thank you.

15 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 25.

16 MAYOR RAYMOND KLEIN: I'm Mayor Klein
17 from the Village of Smithton. We are approximately
18 seven miles south of Belleville on 159. Right now
19 it takes 15 minutes to get to St. Elizabeth's
20 Hospital for our residents. The one thing that's
21 forgotten here is that this is not a Belleville or
22 O'Fallon issue, this is a regional issue. You see
23 advertisements in the Belleville News Democrat
24 about something regional. We have Smithton,
25 Millstadt, Freeburg, New Athens, Marissa, all these

1 small towns in the southern area amount to over
2 20,000 people not including the farm areas that
3 have to have hospital care and you're saying
4 there's a two minute drive, two minute difference
5 between O'Fallon and Belleville. Like I said it
6 takes 15 minutes to go from Smithton to Belleville
7 to St. Elizabeth's right now, it's going to triple
8 the time. If anybody is traveling on Green Mount
9 Road you can't get there from here. You know it's
10 so crowded that you cannot travel and that's the
11 truth. I know people in the Village of Smithton,
12 they are my responsibility and I oppose the move.

13 Thank you very much. I don't have a
14 written statement, this comes from here.

15 MR. CONSTANTINO: Thank you.

16 26.

17 MS. KRISTAL STORY: Hello. My name
18 is Kristal Story, I am the administrative charge
19 nurse in the critical care unit at St. Elizabeth's
20 Hospital. I'm here today to respectfully ask the
21 Review Board to approve St. Elizabeth's plan to
22 build a replacement facility. As someone who works
23 day in and day out in our hospital I can
24 emphatically say that our current ICU is deficient.
25 We need a new ICU that improves patient outcomes

1 and a new hospital will do just that. Currently
2 there is little natural light in our patient rooms,
3 the small windows that do exist are typically
4 obstructed by a column that supports necessary
5 equipment. This causes altered sleep patterns and
6 disorientation for our patients. The new ICU will
7 have a large window in every room and will be
8 positioned so that the patient can enjoy the
9 benefits associated with natural light including
10 less stress, less anxiety and improved rest.
11 Rooms in the new hospital will also be designed
12 with doors for patient privacy and noise reduction.
13 The majority of our current patient rooms have a
14 large doorway with curtains that can provide for
15 additional privacy but do nothing to mute
16 conversations, monitor alarms, phones and pagers.
17 Current guidelines in ICU design also demand more
18 space than is valuable in our patient rooms. Our
19 critical patients require multiple pieces of
20 equipment and our current rooms become cramped very
21 quickly, leaving little room for nurses and even
22 less room for families.

23 It is for these reasons and many,
24 many others that I hope you will approve St.
25 Elizabeth's plans for a brand new hospital that

1 will enhance patient, family, staff satisfaction
2 and improve health outcomes. Our region deserves
3 it.

4 Thank you.

5 MR. CONSTANTINO: 27.

6 ALDERMAN KEN KINSELLA: My name is
7 Ken Kinsella, I'm alderman from Ward 1 in the City
8 of Belleville. Mayor Graham from O'Fallon recently
9 stated, and I quote, St. Elizabeth's Hospital's
10 leaders have already said that they would not
11 consider reinvesting in the Belleville Hospital
12 building if plans to build a replacement hospital
13 in O'Fallon are denied by a state regulatory board,
14 end quote. After 140 years they are ready to
15 abandon the community that has supported them and
16 housed them for greener pastures. They complain
17 that the hospital is out of date but between 2010
18 to 2012 St. Elizabeth's spent about half of what
19 Memorial Hospital spent in keeping up its
20 Belleville hospital. St. Elizabeth's created the
21 problem themselves and now want to use it as an
22 excuse to abandon Belleville for a more affluent
23 community. It is not right. St. Elizabeth's talks
24 about best interests of the Metro East community
25 but they are a not-for-profit company with over

1 \$2.2 billion in net assets.

2 MR. CONSTANTINO: Please conclude.

3 ALDERMAN KEN KINSELLA: They are only
4 affecting their own bottom line. We are asking the
5 State Board to help us protect our bottom line.

6 Thank you.

7 MR. CONSTANTINO: 28.

8 MR. TOTSIE BAILEY: My name is Totsie
9 Bailey, I'm president of Southwestern Illinois
10 Building and Construction Trade Council. I'm
11 pleased to be here this afternoon to represent the
12 10,000 members of the Southwestern Illinois
13 Building and Construction Trade Councils who work
14 in 12 local counties.

15 We strongly support St. Elizabeth's
16 plan to build a replacement hospital. This is
17 going to be a tremendous project for southwestern
18 Illinois. I've worked with the building and
19 construction trades for over 40 years and in the
20 past two years this region has been the worst for
21 trades that I've ever seen. St. Elizabeth's
22 replacement hospital is needed. It's needed for
23 access to healthcare in our region, it's needed for
24 job creation for Illinois residents. We've all
25 heard the news, Venice is leaving Illinois, people

1 want to leave Illinois. St. Elizabeth's is a major
2 employer staying and expanding in Illinois. Once
3 this project is approved and completed having the
4 technology-advanced hospital centrally located
5 where the majority of residents live and work will
6 keep the businesses and the people in the Metro
7 East region plus many other good things we can't
8 imagine will come from this project. We already
9 know that our healthcare organizations are building
10 along I-64. Many people are predicting that the
11 new area could become a health and wellness
12 destination for the entire region. This will help
13 Southwestern Illinois grow by creating more jobs
14 and stable employment for our members and the Metro
15 East residents. This replacement hospital will be
16 a boom for Southwestern Illinois, the building and
17 construction trades. I ask the Board to approve
18 St. Elizabeth's plans that will create jobs for
19 residents in the Metro East.

20 Thank you.

21 MR. CONSTANTINO: 29.

22 ALDERMAN JOSEPH HAYDEN: Good

23 evening. My name is Joe Hayden, I'm alderman of
24 Ward 5, City of Belleville where St. Elizabeth's
25 Hospital resides.

1 I contend, ladies and gentlemen, that
2 you cannot long over something that you do not
3 have. Today's application has two communities,
4 O'Fallon and Belleville, against each other which
5 is going to produce winners and losers which is
6 standard for the region. But O'Fallon doesn't have
7 a hospital but there will be one in nearby Shiloh.
8 The City of Belleville does have two of the largest
9 cities south of Springfield.

10 I present myself as an objective
11 person. Approve, I support St. Elizabeth's project
12 application 13-034 which is to save \$2 million and
13 help keep the hospital in the city of Belleville.

14 The current application before the
15 Board includes not only a Certificate of Need but a
16 certificate of trying to gain financial stability.
17 The financial stability weighs in the balance as it
18 connects to a Certificate of Need then the Board
19 must thoroughly assess the impact of such a move
20 and how the main hospital, Belleville Memorial,
21 allocates its resources to serve the needs of a
22 city like Belleville with a large population that
23 brings a large population of under-privileged
24 people including children. That is what the act is
25 defined.

1 The latest threat is that St.
2 Elizabeth's will leave Belleville if we do not, if
3 they do not get their Certificate of Need. I ask
4 again is this a Certificate of Need or a
5 certificate of financial stability? Remember, as
6 one tries to remove themselves from the poor that
7 cannot pay then they must contemplate the loss of
8 customers that can pay. As previously stated this
9 application has pitted two communities against each
10 other and there will be winners and losers. On the
11 other hand you cannot long something you do not
12 have but you can long something that you have.
13 Belleville will be forced with one hospital and it
14 could force Memorial also out of Belleville.

15 Thank you.

16 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 30.

17 MR. RONALD KAEMPFE: Good afternoon.

18 I'm Ronald Kaempfe, I'm vice-president of the
19 Southwestern Illinois Building and Construction
20 Trades Council, I'm also business manager of
21 Operating Engineers Local 520. I'm here
22 representing two perspectives. I'm a Metro East
23 resident who lives in Waterloo and also as my union
24 position. Many of you know where Waterloo is,
25 Southwest of Belleville in Monroe County. Even

1 though the replacement hospital would be further
2 away for me and my family we still support the new
3 hospital wholeheartedly. The current building is
4 aged, I can only imagine how much it costs just to
5 maintain a building of that size and it is
6 inaccessible. This combination leaves too many
7 people to go to St. Louis for their healthcare and
8 the modern replacement hospital just off Interstate
9 64 will help keep Metro East residents in Illinois
10 for their healthcare.

11 As business manager of Operating
12 Engineers 520 I represent about 1,800 operating
13 engineers for 16 Southwestern Illinois counties. I
14 estimate that workers from half these counties
15 would work on this project. The Metro East region
16 needs this replacement hospital. I ask the members
17 of the Review Board to approve this application.

18 Thank you for your time.

19 MR. CONSTANTINO: 31.

20 MS. JULIE NORALET: My name is Julie
21 Noralet and I was told to keep this to a minute so
22 I am going to honor that.

23 We are a community that has grown up
24 together so this issue before us is emotionally
25 charging. Some will argue that business is

1 business and emotions don't pay the bills. Some
2 might argue that dreams don't pay bills either but
3 we stand here in this building today which 10 years
4 ago was vacant, today we celebrate the realization
5 of a dream. Our entire community can look at this
6 vibrant university as testament to what vision,
7 proper financial planning and forward thinking can
8 accomplish. I look to the St. Louis University who
9 chose instead of moving out to West County to
10 rebuild and revitalize the neighborhood in which it
11 stood. I applaud their vision and the emotionally
12 charged decision to remain in what clearly is a
13 blighted area of Barnes and Jewish Hospital who are
14 land locked but who created a state-of-the-art
15 campus in the heart of the city. Today these
16 institutions are leaders in their fields not
17 because of their locations but because of the
18 quality of their services. I dream of a vibrant
19 hospital campus in the heart of downtown Belleville
20 accessible to all in a city that's been supporting
21 it for more than 140 years.

22 MR. CONSTANTINO: 32.

23 MS. DEBBIE ARELL-MARTINEZ: I'm Debbie
24 Arell-Martinez, I'm the executive director of the
25 O'Fallon/Shiloh Chamber of Commerce. on behalf of

1 Chambers' Board of Directors representing our more
2 than 500 members I am here to express my full
3 support for this project. We are dedicated to
4 making this community a great place to live and do
5 business. Community doesn't refer to just one
6 township or just one zip code. Community is a
7 greater region --

8 MR. CONSTANTINO: Ma'am.

9 (Whereupon, a discussion was held off the record)

10 MS. ARELL-MARTINEZ: Community
11 doesn't refer to just one township or one zip code.
12 Community is to share common goals to reap and sow
13 rewards. For us that community is the greater
14 Metro East region. Our members representing 16
15 communities throughout Southern Illinois understand
16 that we have to think, act and grow as a region.
17 Most of St. Elizabeth's patients live in
18 communities other than Belleville. This
19 establishes St. Elizabeth's as a regional hospital
20 system. We drive beyond city limits, we shop and
21 dine and go to festivals beyond city limits. As
22 medical care consumers we are willing to drive
23 beyond city limits to find the best medical care
24 possible. The current out migration of 15,000
25 patients crossing the river annually for medical

1 care more than supports the need for multiple
2 modern medical facilities in our region. We must
3 keep patients in Illinois. Rebuilding the current
4 St. Elizabeth's Hospital in a location more
5 accessible to the Metro East will benefit business
6 throughout the region. Failure to support this
7 plan to build a replacement hospital caps our
8 region's economic potential which is part of our
9 mission as Chambers of Commerce.

10 MR. CONSTANTINO: 33.

11 34.

12 MR. TIM FERGUSON: Hello, my name is
13 Tim Ferguson, I'm the assistant director of
14 facility management for Hospital Sisters Health
15 System. I'm all too familiar with the significant
16 obstacles and costs associated with maintaining the
17 current hospital's physical plant. I would suggest
18 it is similar to when you have an old car. It does
19 not run well, it is not very fuel efficient and
20 requires constant maintenance and does not have the
21 new technologies the newer, safer, more fuel
22 efficient cars have. In addition there are certain
23 design issues that cannot be fixed. Those include
24 floor to ceiling heights that are problematic
25 because there is not sufficient space to install

1 new, modern, fully-ducted air distribution systems.
2 The building layout makes it very difficult to
3 patients and visitors to navigate our hallways.
4 Electrical wiring is old and in some cases
5 insufficient to support new state-of-the-art
6 technologies. We considered renovating the
7 existing site but it is much more expensive,
8 inconvenient for patients, visitors and families.
9 Also our small 17 acre sites does not allow much
10 flexibility to expand. The new hospital will be
11 built entirely with the safest and modern building
12 codes.

13 I would like to thank you for your
14 time and ask that the Board supports St.
15 Elizabeth's application.

16 MR. CONSTANTINO: 35.

17 MR. GINO LIBERATI: I don't have any
18 fancy title, I notice even up here is some sort of
19 specialist or something, I'm just a resident of
20 Fairview Heights. You know, St. Elizabeth's is not
21 proven to our Metro East cities that they are
22 aligned with the needs of our community. New is
23 not better, it is only slightly different for a
24 short time. We realize that some work needs to be
25 done. A hospital system that is committed should

1 not have allowed the facilities to deteriorate. We
2 know in our hearts that St. Elizabeth's has the
3 best intentions, we should fix downtown Belleville
4 and not cut ties and abandon the community that has
5 supported us for years.

6 That's it. That's all I have to say.

7 MR. CONSTANTINO: 36.

8 If we could keep everything as short
9 as that last gentleman it would be greatly
10 appreciated.

11 MR. JOHN CORES: Good evening, my
12 name is John Coers, I'd like to thank you for the
13 opportunity to support St. Elizabeth's replacement
14 hospital. I live in O'Fallon, been there for 23
15 years, from Carlisle, Illinois only, I've been on
16 the O'Fallon School Board for 18 years and school
17 board president for 14 of those years and a past
18 president of the O'Fallon Chamber of Commerce who
19 represents business and residents of the region of
20 St. Clair County. The issue here is not about
21 Belleville alone. First St. Elizabeth will have a
22 strong presence for making Belleville, it's only
23 moving its inpatient service a few miles away. The
24 bigger picture is access to services for the region
25 and all of St. Clair County by moving to the 64

1 corridor St. Elizabeth will improve healthcare's
2 access and services to all Metro East residents.
3 In addition O'Fallon and Shiloh is a growing and
4 thriving community, combined they have more
5 residents than Belleville which has two
6 full-service hospitals, the move would correct this
7 uneven distribution in healthcare. Our region
8 needs a hospital that anticipates their growth with
9 the newest medical technology and a
10 state-of-the-art facility so I thank you for the
11 opportunity and I certainly support St. Elizabeth's
12 plans for a replacement hospital.

13 Thank you.

14 MR. CONSTANTINO: 37.

15 MS. GEORGIA-ANN EDWARDS: My name is
16 Georgia-Ann Edwards. I'm a 20 year resident of
17 Belleville. In all the years I have lived there I
18 have never seen the community so energized by any
19 public issue. I am bothered by St. Elizabeth's
20 claim that their mission is not survivable in
21 Belleville. Their mission is to reveal and embody
22 Christ's healing love for all people through their
23 high quality Franciscan healthcare ministry.
24 Franciscans are committed to serving the sick, the
25 aged, the poor and the terminally ill. How is that

1 mission improved by leaving a struggling community
2 to relocate in a more affluent community? How does
3 that support their mission and improve access to
4 healthcare?

5 Thank you.

6 MR. CONSTANTINO: 38.

7 DR. SHELLY HARKINS: Good evening.

8 My name is Dr. Shelly Harkins, I serve as the chief
9 medical officer at St. Elizabeth's Hospital and I
10 strongly urge the Review Board to approve our plans
11 to build a replacement hospital on 64. St.
12 Elizabeth's facility is providing the best possible
13 care to our patients right now. We've been
14 recognized for our driven programs in many areas of
15 quality, patient safety, you name it. But we are
16 particularly proud of two, we were awarded the
17 Illinois Performance of Excellence 2013 bronze
18 award for commitment to excellence in 2012 and 2013
19 proving that makes us of the top 50 cardiovascular
20 hospitals in the country, that is an impressive
21 feat.

22 Those of you who suggest that all we
23 simply need to do is improve quality and better
24 serve our region you don't know much about us.
25 Facility design has a positive effect on patient

1 care. The right design has been shown to reduce
2 length of stay, improve patient satisfaction,
3 increase patient safety, reduce patient stress.
4 Our efficient design is far superior to the silo
5 work flow at our current hospital which is not
6 fixable.

7 MR. CONSTANTINO: Please conclude.

8 DR. SHELLY HARKINS: There are too
9 many exciting improvements in the proposed hospital
10 to discuss in the short time I have today. In
11 closing I urge you to consider not only the
12 economic benefits this new campus would bring to
13 our region and the state of Illinois by preventing
14 patient migration and attracting all the specialty
15 care we need for the better facility and better
16 experience for our patients, colleagues, nurses and
17 our doctors.

18 Thank you.

19 MR. CONSTANTINO: 39.

20 MS. PATTY GREGORY: St. Elizabeth's
21 says they are not abandoning Belleville but they
22 have made this a question of trust and based upon
23 their words and their actions I have a hard time
24 trusting them. Behind closed doors they say this
25 is about improving payer mix but in public they say

1 it's about fulfilling their mission. They say it
2 will increase access to healthcare but not for
3 anyone who relies on public transportation for
4 healthcare or who lives south of Illinois Route 15.
5 It's time someone made them answer, answer for
6 their willingness to mislead this community and to
7 finally be honest about their desire to abandon
8 Belleville for wealthier pastures. They say this
9 is for the good of the community when it's good for
10 their bottom line. When Belleville asked if St.
11 Elizabeth's would consider rebuilding in Belleville
12 this Board said no, they wouldn't answer. Publicly
13 they say they would just close their doors or sell
14 for a dollar on a first come first serve basis.
15 Now what does that say to a community after 140
16 years? And they want us to feel that they are
17 committed to Belleville? But what are they
18 claiming to keep here, an ambulatory care center
19 which if you look at the next hearing the title is
20 Ambulatory Care Center, O'Fallon, Illinois. Well
21 let me tell you people, I was on their friends
22 board and I had to leave because it became apparent
23 to me that St. Elizabeth's stopped being committed
24 to Belleville a long time ago.

25 My name is Patty Gregory and I love

1 Belleville.

2 Thank you.

3 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 40.

4 DR. ANTHONY TRUONG: My name is

5 Anthony Truong, I'm an osteopathic physician

6 working with the HSH Medical Group. Our current

7 office is in Fairview Heights, Illinois right off

8 of 64. I see many patients per day and many of

9 them would benefit greatly from easy access to a

10 state-of-the-art facility that would be located

11 right off the freeway. Furthermore, a new

12 ambulatory care center and a physician's office

13 building will also give my patients much more

14 diverse options when it comes to directing

15 specialty care in this region. I am also a very,

16 very proud graduate of the St. Elizabeth's and St.

17 Louis University residency program that is housed

18 at, that is housed at St. Elizabeth's. It was a

19 program that has Southern Illinois Healthcare

20 Foundation, St. Elizabeth's, St. Louis University

21 and Scott Air Force base and it is a valuable

22 residency program for young physicians.

23 Furthermore, by having a new hospital, a

24 state-of-the-art hospital for our residents would

25 be excellent. It is also much closer to Scott Air

1 Force base as well.

2 In closing please approve the
3 application. Thank you.

4 MR. CONSTANTINO: Number 41.

5 MR. TOM SCHALTENBRAND: Good
6 afternoon. I'm Tom Schaltenbrand, I'm a
7 respiratory therapist, MBA with 25 years
8 experience. I have worked at St. Elizabeth's and
9 sister facilities at St. Joe's in Breese and early
10 in my care I learned a mission from St. Elizabeth's
11 Hospital, the stories of St. Elizabeth's of
12 Hungary. But for the last 30, 40 years the city of
13 Belleville has foregone the property taxes of
14 city blocks as it supported its hospital, its
15 hospital it its pride and joy. The city was happy
16 to do that, to build infrastructure to support that
17 hospital. Now we see that it wants to leave.
18 Let's just be very clear about the motivation.
19 O'Fallon has a median property value twice that of
20 Belleville. We have twice the patients or
21 population living under the poverty line and
22 finally household incomes in O'Fallon are double
23 that of Belleville. There's a clear advocacy of
24 the values that you can see anywhere on the web
25 site of care, respect, competence and joy. Care at

1 a price.

2 MR. CONSTANTINO: Please conclude.

3 I have a quick announcement to make.

4 We've got another public hearing at 6 o'clock and I

5 know we are not going to get through all oral

6 testimony of all of you so if there's anyone that

7 is signed up for oral testimony if they'd just like

8 to submit their written comments we will put them

9 in the record.

10 Is there anyone?

11 Let me give you the address to mail

12 any written comments. You need to mail any written

13 comments that you'd like to send us to the Illinois

14 Health Facilities and Services Review Board, care

15 of the Illinois Department of Public Health, 525

16 West Jefferson, 2nd floor, Springfield 62761.

17 Is there still anyone who would like

18 to speak?

19 MS. DOROTHY MEYER: Hi, I'm Dorothy

20 Meyer, here today as a life-long resident of

21 Belleville and a former alderman. For 16 years I

22 represented the interests of a diverse community of

23 Belleville residents. Unfortunately, many in our

24 community face economic and employment challenges

25 but because of our strong community of support and

1 great organization within Belleville there is help
2 for all those in need. That is why it's so
3 shocking to see St. Elizabeth's leave a community
4 behind. The impact of closing their Belleville
5 hospital would be significant and if we felt like
6 for those who are the very least among us. This is
7 not the Belleville community so many of us know and
8 cherish, this is not the St. Elizabeth's we have
9 supported for so long. Healthcare's supposed to be
10 provided for all regardless of their ability to
11 pay. St. Elizabeth's may say they remain committed
12 but their actions speak louder than their words.
13 You cannot commit services for the poor by moving
14 away from them. Today is a sad day, those that can
15 afford it the very least will pay the greatest
16 price.

17 Thank you.

18 MR. CONSTANTINO: I have one other
19 announcement to make. We were going to start
20 registering people for the next public hearing at
21 5:45.

22 MR. PATRICK SULLIVAN: I'll keep my
23 remarks brief.

24 My name is Patrick Sullivan, I'm a
25 lawyer here in Belleville. I don't think that St.

1 Elizabeth's is being entirely forthright and honest
2 with this Board, I don't think that they are being
3 clear about what's going on. There's reference
4 made to the last meeting on September 24th, 2013,
5 I'm going to ask to admit the transcript of that
6 into this record because I believe it was you
7 Member Bradley, yourself, that asked is this the
8 first step in St. Elizabeth's closing this board
9 and they wouldn't answer. We are doing due
10 diligence, due diligence, look up and read
11 yourself, due diligence. They knew then that it
12 was and they wouldn't say it on the record. I'm
13 going to say it on the record now and I'm going to
14 admit the record because September 24, 2013 they
15 had already asked O'Fallon to annex the land. They
16 had already set it up to fill in the mines
17 underneath because they knew they were going to
18 build this, they knew that was going to happen and
19 they wouldn't answer the question. And to quote
20 you, yourself, Member Bradley, should I take it we
21 should be worried you're moving, absolutely is what
22 they should have said and they wouldn't.

23 Thank you.

24 MR. CONSTANTINO: Next.

25 MS. SANDY THORNHILL-ALVEREZ: My name

1 is Sandy Thornhill-Alvarez, I'm a 35 year long
2 resident of Belleville, I live on the west end of
3 town and I did not plan on speaking when I walked
4 in today but after hearing what was being said I
5 felt like I had to get up here and say my peace so
6 here it is.

7 Mr. Kinsella I would like to thank
8 you for giving us the facts that I know to be
9 facts, I don't believe that what has been presented
10 here by some of the supporters of St. Elizabeth's
11 are truly facts. One thing in particular when the
12 representative from O'Fallon and further north was
13 speaking about the need for a new facility that
14 meets the needs of the O'Fallon community you're
15 going to get that in 2016 when Memorial Hospital
16 East opens. Memorial Hospital is the only magnet
17 facility south of Springfield, Illinois, I believe,
18 and magnet facilities are known to provide the best
19 in care to their patients. We have been recognized
20 for that. What this is going to do to Memorial
21 Hospital is put an undue burden on the facility
22 that we currently have in Belleville and distress
23 the resources that we have in the nursing care.

24 One final thing to the nurse who said
25 a new facility and equipment will better educate

1 expert nursing care improves outcomes.

2 Thank you.

3 MS. JANET SMITH: My name is Janet
4 Smith, I'm an alderman, Belleville Ward 2. What
5 makes Belleville different than Highland? Back in
6 2011 the same organization St. Elizabeth, HSHS
7 determined a new replacement hospital was needed in
8 Highland. They cited many of the same reasons for
9 acquiring of the new facility as St. E's has in
10 their current application but Highland stayed
11 within one and a half miles for their replacement
12 facility. Interstate 70 is three miles away.
13 Instead of being on the interstate they chose to
14 stay in Highland. I doubt many of us would be here
15 talking to you today if St. E's only wanted to go
16 within one and a half miles within Belleville.
17 Highland just like Belleville had their hospital
18 for over 130 years and we are closer to 140. St.
19 Joseph's Highland Hospital was also aging at 63
20 years and Belleville is also in its 60s. We
21 applaud the idea that St. E's wants to modernize
22 but why do they want to leave the town that has
23 supported them for more one and a half Centuries?
24 On a personal note --

25 MR. CONSTANTINO: Please conclude.

1 MS. JANET SMITH: My husband had open
2 heart surgery last week at St. Elizabeth's. He had
3 excellent care. I would, the fact that they are
4 five minutes my house and five minutes from most of
5 my constituent's homes makes a very big difference.

6 I hope you defeat their application.

7 MS. KAREN KELLY: I'm Dr. Karen Kelly
8 and I support the relocation of St. Elizabeth's.
9 In full disclosure I'm a resident of O'Fallon and I
10 was previously a nursing director at St.

11 Elizabeth's. I'm now an associate professor of
12 nursing at SIU where I teach health policy and
13 healthcare finance. I support the relocation for
14 four reasons. It's a land-locked hospital and
15 rebuilding on the present campus is prohibited from
16 a financial base and just from plan utilization.
17 Number two, the building's outdated and lacks the
18 minimal hotel amenities that are demanded by
19 today's consumers including private rooms and
20 private showers, you do have to walk down the hall
21 to use the shower. Number three, in the next 20
22 years hospitals will be undergoing massive
23 transformation in the services they provide with
24 less inpatient care being provided and number four,
25 the hospital was originally built along railroad

1 tracks in the center of town to facilitate access.
2 We know now that interstates facilitate access.
3 There was an anguish when St. John's, St. Anthony's
4 and all the other St. Louis hospitals moved from
5 the city to the county. We will survive as a
6 community.

7 MR. CONSTANTINO: We are running out
8 of time for this hearing and we are going to ask
9 you to come up and give your name and whether or
10 not you support or, are in support of the project
11 or in opposition.

12 MR. LARRY MOORE: Well, since the
13 word from a lot of St. Elizabeth's -- my name is
14 Larry Moore, I'm a 30 year resident of Belleville
15 and since the word from so many of the St.
16 Elizabeth's people, and you notice it's all the
17 Board and people who are talking and representing a
18 trade council, I strongly oppose.

19 MS. AVERY: Your name and your
20 position or we'll stop the hearing and start the
21 next one.

22 My name is Father Keith Norbert
23 Stanley, I'm senior pastor of Assembly Church of
24 the Living God in East St. Louis, Illinois and I
25 support the move.

1 My name is Barbara Dusic, I'm a, I
2 moved into Belleville in 1977 and I strongly oppose
3 the move.

4 I'm Steve Dumthor from O'Fallon,
5 Illinois and I'm tired of driving to St. Louis for
6 healthcare.

7 Thank you.

8 I'm Julie Harvey, a resident of
9 Belleville, and I absolutely oppose the movement of
10 St. E's to O'Fallon.

11 I'm Dr. Shelly Harris, I serve as the
12 chief nursing officer at St. Elizabeth's, I live in
13 Freeburg, Illinois and I support this move.

14 My name is Carol Pinkowsky, my
15 husband retired from the Air Force a couple years
16 ago, we adopted Belleville as our home, we oppose
17 the move and I want to remind everybody we are
18 standing in a building that was considered outdated
19 and didn't have a school board a number of years
20 ago.

21 MS. AVERY: If you all keep doing
22 this I will stop the hearing right now and just
23 collect it. Name and position only please.

24 My name is Mary Lou Tate, I'm
25 director of finance for St. Elizabeth's and I

1 support the move.

2 Morgan Emory, I oppose the new
3 building.

4 Larry Schumacher, Chief Operating
5 Officer Hospital Sisters Health System, I strongly
6 support the proposal.

7 Janice Storis, a retired elementary
8 school principal and served with the Illinois State
9 Board of Education for many years and I oppose
10 strongly.

11 Rick Ortiz, citizen of Belleville and
12 I oppose the move.

13 Susan Wiegers, life-long resident of
14 Belleville and I strongly oppose the move.

15 Dr. Jim Wiegers, I'm a retired
16 dentist from Belleville, I oppose the move.

17 My name is Allen Gildon, I'm the
18 director of New Baden EMS, I support the move.

19 My name is Dean Art, I'm treasurer of
20 the City of Belleville and I oppose this request.

21 My name is Todd Railing, I live in
22 Smithton, Illinois and I oppose this move.

23 Deacon Boyer from Belleville and I
24 oppose this move.

25 Diane Roe-Higgins, born and bred in

1 Belleville, my family and I oppose this move.

2 Thank you.

3 I'm Chris Rothweiler, resident of
4 Belleville and an unpaid member of the City of
5 Belleville planning commission, I strongly oppose
6 this move.

7 My name is Ryan Rothweiler, I oppose
8 this move.

9 I'm Ronald Nystaut, retired pastor at
10 St. Mark Lutheran Church in Belleville and I oppose
11 the application.

12 I'm Tom Poorer, fire chief City of
13 Belleville and I oppose this move because as these
14 people from St. Elizabeth's said every moment is
15 critical in an emergency.

16 Hi, I'm Debbie Halsteele from the
17 west end and I oppose this move.

18 Hi. My name is Tara Ridkits from
19 Belleville, Illinois and I also oppose the move.

20 I'm JoAnne Zehr, resident of
21 Freeburg, Illinois and Memorial Hospital nurse, I
22 oppose this move.

23 My name is Brian Flynn, I oppose this
24 move and just for the record I would ask the board
25 to consider holding a second hearing for the number

1 of people.

2 Thank you, I appreciate it.

3 I'll Bob Gager from Belleville and I
4 oppose this move.

5 MR. CONSTANTINO: Anyone else?

6 Anyone else wants to speak?

7 We have a concluding statement from
8 St. Elizabeth's.

9 Thank you, I didn't know that I was
10 going to do this but I do want to emphasize that
11 our move to, our move is for the region, to improve
12 patient care for our patients. You heard from many
13 people today. As it was said so well we need a
14 modern facility, the whole region deserves a modern
15 facility, better access to all the communities
16 including those that are underserved offering
17 better quality of care, safe care and reducing the
18 number of beds in the region and eliminating
19 unnecessary duplication. This is being
20 accomplished using wise stewardship of healthcare
21 dollars because although this is a significant
22 investment on the part of Hospital Sisters in St.
23 Elizabeth's it's being made in the future and it is
24 the most cost effective and feasible of all the
25 alternatives that were considered. Belleville and

1 the region has been our mission for 140 years and
2 we are not leaving the region and we are not
3 abandoning anyone. We will continue to provide
4 high quality care to all those people in the
5 region. We will be leaving primary care, urgent
6 care and other needed services right in Belleville.
7 We are committed to this region and we will be
8 committed for many, many years to come.

9 We respectfully ask the Review Board
10 to approve this application.

11 Thank you.

12 MR. CONSTANTINO: I want to repeat
13 once again that this project will be heard at the
14 -- I'm sorry. At the December 16th, 2014 State
15 Board meeting, that is a change. December 16th,
16 State Board meeting that's being held in Bowling
17 Brook. You are encouraged to submit written
18 comments on this project to the Illinois Health
19 Facilities and Services Review Board care of the
20 Illinois Department of Public Health, 525 West
21 Jefferson, 2nd floor, Springfield, Illinois 62761.

22 This ends this public hearing.

23

24 (Whereupon, the hearing concluded at 5:49 p.m.)

25

A	addition 11:25 13:20 16:17 31:22 35:2 43:15 55:22 58:3	alderman 3:9,11 47:6,7 48:3 49:22,23 64:21 68:4	65:19	75:10
abandon 47:15 47:22 57:4 61:7	additional 44:11 46:15	aligned 56:22	annually 54:25	approved 16:8 42:15 49:3
abandoning 11:6 14:7 16:22 20:3 60:21 75:3	Additionally 40:4	alive 30:23	answer 61:5,5,12 66:9,19	approximately 8:10 33:4 44:17
abate 12:13	address 31:10 64:11	Allen 72:17	Anthony 3:21 62:4,5	April 35:19
ability 28:23 33:20 65:10	addresses 12:14	alleviated 34:1	Anthony's 25:3 70:3	area 11:18 12:7 17:22 24:23 25:3,8 45:1 49:11 53:13
able 21:9	administering 40:3	allocates 50:21	anticipate 20:10	areas 10:16,24 29:17 33:8,16 45:2 59:14
above-referenc... 76:7	Administration 13:16	allocating 35:25	anticipates 58:8	Arell-Martinez 3:14 53:23,24 54:10
absolutely 66:21 71:9	admit 35:19 66:5 66:14	allow 5:25 9:9 10:23 22:23 56:9	anxiety 46:10	argue 52:25 53:2
Academy 34:14	admitted 22:18	allowed 5:21 7:1 57:1	anybody 14:18 18:15,17 45:8	array 35:3
access 13:8 14:22 16:11 20:4 22:4 26:7,8,13 36:16 41:12 42:22 48:23 57:24 58:2 59:3 61:2 62:9 70:1,2 74:15	Administrative 16:24 45:18	allowing 42:18	apologize 5:11	Art 72:19
accessible 25:17 35:1 43:24 44:3 53:20 55:5	adopted 71:16	allows 28:10	apparent 61:22	asked 16:1 39:17 61:10 66:7,15
accessing 40:19	advances 28:14	altered 46:5	appeared 15:21	asking 48:4
accomplish 53:8	advertisements 44:23	alternative 44:7	applaud 19:12 53:11 68:21	Assembly 70:23
accomplished 74:20	advocacy 63:23	alternatives 43:25 74:25	applause 15:14	assess 50:19
account 36:2	affect 18:16	Alton 25:2,4	applicants 7:24 8:4	asset 24:22
Accountability 9:3	affluent 47:22 59:2	Alton-Wood 25:2	application 7:21 15:10,17 22:23 39:5 40:15,16 42:9,11,23 44:13 50:3,12 50:14 51:9 52:17 56:15 63:3 68:10 69:6 73:11 75:10	assets 48:1
Accounting 13:16	afford 65:15	ambulance 18:2 18:4,24 21:4	applications 5:20 6:6,7,11	assistant 55:13
accurate 76:10	afternoon 9:23 13:11 19:19 21:13 28:2 37:25 42:3 48:11 51:17 63:6	ambulances 18:18	apply 5:18	associate 69:11
acquiring 68:9	aged 52:4 58:25	ambulatory 26:15 35:4 61:18,20 62:12	appreciate 35:10 74:2	associated 46:9 55:16
acre 56:9	Agency 18:15	Amen 27:25	appreciated 57:10	Association 13:18
act 7:19 9:4 50:24 54:16	aging 39:20 68:19	amenities 69:18	appropriately 36:10	assumption 40:22
action 76:14,18	ago 21:24 22:17 32:25 53:4 61:24 71:16,20	amount 45:1	approval 5:20 12:21	Athens 15:1 44:25
actions 60:23 65:12	Agudelo 5:11	Amy 3:6 43:1,1	approve 17:12 22:22 27:3 40:7 44:12 45:21 46:24 49:17 50:11 52:17 59:10 63:2	attacks 33:13
actively 13:18	air 56:1 62:21,25 71:15	analysis 10:12		attended 13:21
acuity 17:9	alarms 46:16	analyze 43:6		attention 39:22
acute 7:20 8:5		Anderson 27:10		attorney 76:12 76:16
add 38:19		Andrew 2:18 28:3		attorney's 23:24
		anesthesia 28:4		attract 34:19,20
		anguish 70:3		attracting 60:14
		annex 66:15		Auditorium 76:5
		anniversary 14:12		August 7:23
		announcement 2:4 7:16 64:3		authorization

9:8,9	beginning 6:5	72:11,14,16,20	39:4 40:7 42:14	build 10:2 15:17
availability	behalf 17:23 23:6	72:23 73:1,4,5	42:22 44:10,12	21:16 27:19,20
42:12	29:5 53:25	73:10,13,19	45:21 47:13	35:6,20 41:24
available 8:17	believe 10:12	74:3,25 75:6	48:5 49:17	45:22 47:12
26:17	13:6 27:23,23	76:6	50:15,18 52:17	48:16 55:7
avenue 14:15	34:18,21 35:1	Belleville's 17:10	54:1 56:14	59:11 63:16
44:5	66:6 67:9,17	31:20 40:20	57:16,17 59:10	66:18
average 32:7	believes 22:2	benefit 55:5 62:9	61:12,22 64:14	building 5:8 16:9
Avery 5:10 70:19	Belleville 1:19	benefits 46:9	66:2,8 70:17	39:23 40:8
71:21	7:10 8:6 10:6	60:12	71:19 72:9	47:12 48:10,13
avoid 41:11	11:6,11,13,16	Benoist 1:23 76:3	73:24 75:9,15	48:18 49:9,16
award 59:18	12:25 13:21,22	76:22	75:16,19	51:19 52:3,5
awarded 59:16	13:24 14:10,11	best 10:13 16:4	boards 27:18	53:3 56:2,11
aware 24:25	14:12,13,25	26:25 28:25	Board's 8:25	62:13 71:18
a.m 8:22	15:23 16:13,14	44:7 47:24	Bob 74:3	72:3
	16:18,19,23,25	54:23 57:3	boiler 40:1	building's 69:17
	17:2,4,7,21	59:12 67:18	boom 49:16	built 12:11 28:18
B	18:11 20:8,9,11	better 15:1 19:24	born 13:23 14:4	56:11 69:25
back 18:4 19:1	20:13,24,25	28:20 34:22	22:14 30:18	burden 67:21
25:2 68:5	21:6 22:7,9,12	56:23 59:23	42:6 72:25	bus 32:13
backed 14:20	23:5,7,13,20,25	60:15,15 67:25	boss 5:10	busiest 18:2
bad 18:6	24:6,7,9,11	74:15,17	bothered 58:19	business 34:10
Baden 72:18	26:14,22 28:16	beyond 24:3	bottlenecks	35:5 43:4 51:20
Bailey 3:10 48:8	31:15,16,22,23	54:20,21,23	14:22	52:11,25 53:1
48:9	32:21,25 33:4,6	bid 35:6	bottom 48:4,5	54:5 55:5 57:19
balance 50:17	33:7,8,10,19	big 69:5	61:10	businesses 23:18
Ballance 3:6 43:1	34:2 35:13	bigger 57:24	boundary 21:23	34:17 49:6
43:2	36:13 38:8,11	biggest 7:10	Bowling 75:16	button 27:8,10
Barbara 71:1	38:15 39:6	Bill 2:13,15 5:9	Boyer 72:23	
Barnes 53:13	40:13,18 41:1	21:13 24:15,18	Bradley 2:3 5:9	C
barriers 10:20	42:5,9,13 43:12	billion 48:1	5:13,15 7:15	calculated 26:9
base 34:25 62:21	43:18,22 44:4,6	bills 40:4 53:1,2	19:8 24:17 66:7	called 5:17 6:2
63:1 69:16	44:18,21,23	blighted 53:13	66:20	calls 37:9
based 10:11	45:5,6 47:8,11	block 34:16	brand 46:25	campus 11:12
60:22	47:20,22 49:24	blocks 63:14	brave 37:16	12:23,25 14:13
basis 18:1,17	50:4,8,13,20,22	board 5:10,20	break 39:24	16:20,25 17:8
23:25 24:2 32:9	51:2,13,14,25	6:14,18,19,23	bred 72:25	26:14 32:4,14
61:14	53:19 54:18	6:24 7:2,3 8:11	Breese 63:9	33:5 34:16
Baumer 2:23	57:3,21,22 58:5	8:13,15,16,20	Brent 2:24 36:20	35:17,21 44:1
35:9,10 36:16	58:17,21 60:21	8:21 12:6 15:9	36:21	53:15,19 60:12
beautiful 39:2	61:8,10,11,17	15:21 16:6,8	Brian 73:23	69:15
bed 8:5,7 12:7	61:24 62:1	17:11 18:25	brief 22:18 65:23	campuses 12:19
41:4 42:15,19	63:13,20,23	19:2 20:16	bring 22:23	capacity 12:7
beds 12:8,8,9	64:21,23 65:1,4	21:15,18,20	31:17 60:12	33:17 41:2,4
33:3 41:19	65:7,25 67:2,22	22:2,22 24:18	brings 50:23	42:15,18
43:15,18,19	68:4,5,16,17,20	25:1,4 32:21	bronze 59:17	caps 55:7
74:18	70:14 71:2,9,16	35:16 36:1,7	Brook 75:17	car 55:18
began 5:1 21:24				

59:19 care 7:20 8:5 10:17 12:13 13:1,7 14:22 15:5,5 16:19 17:9 19:25 22:16 26:7,9,13 26:15,17,25 27:19,20 28:5 28:25 33:1,21 35:4 37:15 38:17 39:12 41:2,6,12 42:22 43:11,21 45:3 45:19 54:22,23 55:1 59:13 60:1 60:15 61:18,20 62:12,15 63:10 63:25,25 64:14 67:19,23 68:1 69:3,24 74:12 74:17,17 75:4,5 75:6,19 cared 11:8 career 37:7 careers 28:11 careful 10:12 35:23 caring 26:2 Carlisle 44:5 57:15 Carol 71:14 Carondelet 17:19 cars 55:22 cases 56:4 Catholic 21:8 cause 14:22 causes 46:5 CCR 1:23 76:22 ceiling 55:24 celebrate 53:4 center 26:15 27:12,19 31:16 61:18,20 62:12 70:1 Central 17:17	33:7 centrally 49:4 Centuries 68:23 century 28:17,19 CEO 9:24 13:19 15:16 certain 5:17 41:19 55:22 certainly 58:11 certificate 5:18 7:5 50:15,16,18 51:3,4,5 76:1 certification 37:7 Certified 76:3 certify 76:4,12 chair 28:4 chairman 21:14 challenge 38:17 challenges 21:25 64:24 Chamber 53:25 57:18 Chambers 54:1 55:9 chance 6:22 30:7 change 11:10 32:5 41:4 75:15 changed 12:10 changes 43:18 chapter 13:4 characterizes 41:15 charge 45:18 charged 53:12 charging 52:25 charity 26:17,20 cherish 65:8 chief 2:24 25:24 36:20,21 37:15 39:13 40:12 59:8 71:12 72:4 73:12 children 13:23 30:2,4 38:20 50:24 choice 33:9 choosing 39:18	chose 35:20 43:23 53:9 68:13 chosen 41:25 44:7 Chris 2:25 37:24 37:25 73:3 Christian 14:6 Christmas 38:24 Christ's 58:22 Church 70:23 73:10 cited 68:8 cities 20:5 50:9 56:21 citizen 72:11 Citizens 5:21 city 15:23,25 16:13 20:6 23:7 23:9,13,14,19 23:20 24:6,8,10 24:12 25:12 43:12 47:7 49:24 50:8,13 50:22 53:15,20 54:20,21,23 63:12,14,15 70:5 72:20 73:4 73:12 civil 23:21 claim 58:20 claiming 61:18 Clair 10:3 15:18 18:2,8 21:17,21 23:21,22,23,23 29:8 57:20,25 classroom 28:13 Claxton 3:3 39:10,11 clear 15:21 16:2 36:11 63:18,23 66:3 clearing 9:5 clearly 53:12 clinical 28:15 33:11,21 close 13:4 29:20	30:17 36:13 38:11 61:13 closed 25:9 60:24 closer 10:25 16:16 17:7 62:25 68:18 closest 18:6 closing 4:7 26:23 29:24 37:14 60:11 63:2 65:4 66:8 closure 33:18 38:12 40:17 41:3 code 17:20 54:6 54:11 codes 11:16 16:14 56:12 Coers 3:17 57:12 colleagues 31:18 31:23,24 32:1,5 32:8,16 60:16 collect 71:23 collected 23:2 37:23 college 34:14 Colnan 19:18,19 Columbia 38:2,5 column 46:4 combination 37:4 52:6 combined 43:12 58:4 come 5:22 6:3 12:3 17:22 24:1 33:9 43:22 49:8 61:14 70:9 75:8 comes 45:14 62:14 comforting 38:18 coming 12:14 23:25 32:21 Commence 57:18 comment 6:22 comments 2:3,6 5:14 8:14,15 10:15 12:20	15:12 32:11 64:8,12,13 75:18 Commerce 53:25 55:9 commission 73:5 commit 65:13 commitment 20:17 59:18 committed 26:2 26:25 42:14 56:25 58:24 61:17,23 65:11 75:7,8 common 54:12 communities 11:1,9 14:24 25:12 31:24 37:12,19 38:9 40:20 50:3 51:9 54:15,18 74:15 community 13:5 14:3,8 17:2 20:25,25 21:22 21:22 22:2,3 23:11 27:15 29:12 32:17 35:22 37:13 42:13 47:15,23 47:24 52:23 53:5 54:4,5,6 54:10,12,13 56:22 57:4 58:4 58:18 59:1,2 61:6,9,15 64:22 64:24,25 65:3,7 67:14 70:6 commute 38:19 company 18:2 32:14 47:25 competence 63:25 complain 47:16 complement 41:21 complete 7:23 29:2
--	--	---	---	---

<p>49:3 completing 28:12 compliant 39:23 computer-aided 76:8 CON 5:17 41:11 concerned 7:12 41:2,6 42:10 concerns 31:10 conclude 32:10 33:23 36:15 48:2 60:7 64:2 68:25 concluded 75:24 concluding 74:7 Conclusion 30:25 condemn 30:12 conduct 5:5 conducted 35:23 confidentiality 9:1 confused 29:19 connects 50:18 conservatively 43:8 consider 39:4 43:9 47:11 60:11 61:11 73:25 consideration 8:11 22:1,6 considered 6:23 22:19 44:6 56:6 71:18 74:25 considering 7:2 considers 6:14 consistent 12:4 12:15 consisting 37:5 constant 55:20 Constantino 2:2 2:4 4:8 5:2,3 7:14 13:12 15:11 17:15 19:7 20:21 21:12 22:25</p>	<p>24:14 25:19 27:5 28:1 29:9 30:9,24 31:6 32:10,19 33:23 34:4 35:8 36:15 36:19 37:21 39:9 40:10 42:1 42:25 44:15 45:15 47:5 48:2 48:7 49:21 51:16 52:19 53:22 54:8 55:10 56:16 57:7 58:14 59:6 60:7,19 62:3 63:4 64:2 65:18 66:24 68:25 70:7 74:5 75:12 constituent's 69:5 construction 14:17 33:2 35:18 42:16 48:10,13,19 49:17 51:19 consumers 54:22 69:19 consuming 39:20 contacted 18:14 contained 7:22 CONTD 3:1 4:1 contemplate 51:7 contend 50:1 continue 10:17 11:11 12:25 15:6 17:1 20:19 26:16 31:18 32:12,16 39:25 43:10 75:3 continuing 31:19 contradicts 41:13 contrast 41:22 contribute 31:20 conversations 46:16 CORES 57:11</p>	<p>corner 21:16 correct 58:6 correlation 29:17 corridor 58:1 cost 8:9 22:5 43:25 74:24 costly 44:2 costs 52:4 55:16 council 48:10 51:20 70:18 Councils 48:13 counsel 76:13,16 count 18:9,11 42:19 counties 48:14 52:13,14 countries 34:24 country 59:20 counts 11:24 county 10:3 15:19 17:17 18:2,8 21:18,21 23:21,22,23,24 29:8 42:21 51:25 53:9 57:20,25 70:5 couple 17:18 71:15 course 36:2 courthouses 23:18 Courtney 5:10 courts 23:21 covered 9:2,9 cramped 46:20 create 49:18 created 47:20 53:14 creating 49:13 creation 48:24 credible 40:24 criminal 23:20 criteria 6:12,13 critical 23:9 45:19 46:19 73:15 crossing 54:25</p>	<p>crowd 7:10 crowded 45:10 CSR-IL 1:23 76:22 Culnan 2:11 current 10:8 11:10,13,15,23 12:11,24 13:7 16:9,10,18,19 16:25 20:15 32:4 34:16 39:18 44:1 45:24 46:13,17 46:20 50:14 52:3 54:24 55:3 55:17 60:5 62:6 68:10 currently 28:13 33:2 46:1 67:22 curtains 46:14 customers 51:8 cut 57:4</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">D</p> <hr/> <p>daily 18:1 23:17 23:25 24:2,9 38:17 data 43:7 date 43:20 47:17 Dated 76:19 David 2:16 25:23 day 13:1 23:19 24:8 37:8,11 39:21 45:23,23 62:8 65:14 76:19 days 18:9 Deacon 72:23 Dean 72:19 death 30:13 Debbie 3:14 53:23,23 73:16 decades 12:11 December 8:12 8:18,22 37:3 75:14,15 decision 6:6</p>	<p>14:14 15:9 16:2 16:5 19:1 53:12 declare 36:24 declared 7:23 decrease 11:4 26:10 decreased 14:22 decreasing 33:3 dedicated 54:3 defeat 69:6 deficient 39:21 45:24 defined 9:2 50:25 Degree 13:15 deliberately 43:8 delivered 22:5 delivery 12:9 29:7 demand 21:1 46:17 demanded 69:18 Democrat 44:23 denied 47:13 Dennis 2:8 13:13 dentist 72:16 deny 15:9 39:5 department 5:3 23:5,15,22 28:4 29:5 37:1,4 39:14 64:15 75:20 deputy 39:13 deserve 17:13 36:17 deserves 22:3 47:2 74:14 design 12:1 46:17 55:23 59:25 60:1,4 designed 46:11 desire 61:7 destination 49:12 detention 23:22 deteriorate 57:1 determined 68:7 determining 16:4 devastating 14:2</p>
--	--	--	--	--

<p>Development 43:4 devote 39:21 devoted 21:8 Diane 72:25 died 21:4 difference 37:8 45:4 69:5 different 14:3 56:23 68:5 difficult 56:2 diligence 66:10 66:10,11 diminished 41:18 dine 54:21 directing 62:14 directly 40:3 41:13 43:23 director 17:18 28:3 31:8 39:11 53:24 55:13 69:10 71:25 72:18 Directors 35:16 54:1 disagree 20:2 disasters 18:9 disclaimer 27:24 disclose 9:6 disclosure 69:9 discontinuation 5:7 41:19 discontinue 8:5 discuss 6:25 7:1 60:10 discussing 21:25 discussion 54:9 disorientation 46:6 dispersed 36:9 distances 30:5 distress 33:12 67:22 distribution 43:19 56:1 58:7 district 24:19 diverse 62:14</p>	<p>64:22 dividing 12:18 Division 25:24 43:3 doctors 25:14 60:17 doing 20:1 66:9 71:21 dollar 61:14 dollars 74:21 doors 46:12 60:24 61:13 doorway 46:14 Dorothy 3:23 64:19,19 Dothager 2:21 32:20,24 33:24 double 63:22 doubt 30:21 68:14 Doug 2:21 32:20 32:24 33:24 downtown 18:10 33:6 35:5 38:4 38:5,22,23 39:2 53:19 57:3 dozen 13:19 dozens 39:25 Dr 2:17,21,23,25 3:5,19,21 27:6 28:3 32:20 33:24 35:9 36:16 37:24 42:3 59:7,8 60:8 62:4 69:7 71:11 72:15 drawing 19:2 dream 53:5,18 dreams 53:2 drive 11:3 15:4 26:9 31:12 32:5 32:6 45:4 54:20 54:22 driven 59:14 driving 71:5 ducks 19:4 due 41:18 66:9</p>	<p>66:10,11 Dumthor 71:4 duplicate 12:17 duplicating 17:6 duplication 14:16 17:6 36:12 41:10,12 74:19 duplicative 17:4 Dusic 71:1 dying 30:7</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">E</p> <hr/> <p>early 28:19 30:18 63:9 easily 25:16 43:24 East 10:14 12:2 13:9 14:4,4,5,7 17:8,19 20:6,19 21:19 26:3,11 27:1 29:1,4 33:2 35:17 38:8 39:1 41:5,9 42:17 43:19,24 47:24 49:7,15 49:19 51:22 52:9,15 54:14 55:5 56:21 58:2 67:16 70:24 easy 16:11 20:13 44:10 62:9 eat 31:19 eats 19:12 Eckert 44:4 economic 14:10 55:8 60:12 64:24 economically 34:9 economy 31:20 34:21 educate 67:25 Education 72:9 Edwards 3:18 58:15,16 Edwardsville</p>	<p>28:6 29:6 effect 59:25 effective 22:5 74:24 effects 14:2 efficient 55:19,22 60:4 effort 36:8 efforts 24:24 40:2 eight 11:21 eighth 38:25 Eiskant 2:14 23:3,4 either 53:2 elderly 29:14 38:20 Electrical 56:4 elementary 72:7 elevators 39:24 eliminate 17:5 eliminating 74:18 Elizabeth 1:9 4:7 5:6 8:1 9:19 19:24 26:16 29:25 32:16 39:16 57:21 58:1 68:6 Elizabeth's 7:24 10:2,4,16,22 11:8,18 13:5,23 15:16 17:22 18:10 19:2 20:24 21:2,14 22:14,15 23:6 23:11 26:1,19 26:23 27:9 28:8 28:13,20 29:7 29:12 30:17 31:9,14,16,21 31:23 32:23 33:7,19 34:1,8 34:16,22 35:3,6 35:12 36:3,11 36:13,23,25 37:14,18 38:6</p>	<p>38:11,25 39:12 39:18 40:15,17 41:4,15,20,22 42:6,8,11,18 43:16,22 44:19 45:7,19,21 46:25 47:9,18 47:20,23 48:15 48:21 49:1,18 49:24 50:11 51:2 54:17,19 55:4 56:15,20 57:2,13 58:11 58:19 59:9,12 60:20 61:11,23 62:16,18,20 63:8,10,11 65:3 65:8,11 66:1,8 67:10 69:2,8,11 70:13,16 71:12 71:25 73:14 74:8,23 Elsah 24:20 EMA 18:7 embarrassed 14:14 embody 58:21 emergencies 30:20 33:12,22 emergency 11:24 17:17 18:15 30:14 33:5,14 33:16,19,21 41:6 73:15 Emory 72:2 emotionally 52:24 53:11 emotions 53:1 emphasize 74:10 emphatic 39:15 emphatically 45:24 employ 31:17 employed 76:13 76:16 employee 76:16 employees 39:1</p>
---	---	--	---	--

<p>employer 39:1 49:2 employment 49:14 64:24 EMS 18:17 72:18 encourage 27:3 40:7 42:22 encouraged 75:17 ends 75:22 energized 58:18 engineers 51:21 52:12,13 enhance 47:1 enjoy 46:8 ensure 8:24 35:24 36:8 41:12 entered 6:21 entering 28:9 entire 6:19 10:18 13:5 17:23 20:19 21:20 22:2 42:7 43:11 49:12 53:5 entirely 56:11 66:1 entities 9:2 34:11 entity 9:9 environment 39:12 equip 28:20 equipment 46:5 46:20 67:25 errors 8:19 especially 32:13 38:14 essence 30:14 Essentially 38:12 establish 7:20 8:7 32:25 establishes 54:19 establishment 5:7,8 estimate 52:14 evening 23:4 49:23 57:11</p>	<p>59:7 event 76:11 everybody 27:22 71:17 evidence 12:21 exaggeration 30:13 examination 76:14 example 25:10 38:15 39:24 excellence 59:17 59:18 excellent 24:24 25:13 62:25 69:3 excess 12:7 exciting 60:9 excuse 47:22 executive 53:24 exist 46:3 existing 16:6 56:7 expand 10:21 56:10 expanded 41:22 expanding 49:2 expect 16:18,20 20:9 36:17 expectancy 40:2 expected 35:24 expendable 30:8 expensive 39:19 56:7 experience 28:12 28:16,24 60:16 63:8 expert 68:1 express 38:10 39:15 40:14 42:8 54:2 E's 22:19 68:9,15 68:21 71:10</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">F</p> <hr/> <p>face 35:7 64:24 facilitate 70:1,2</p>	<p>facilities 1:4 8:21 12:6 33:11 55:2 57:1 63:9 64:14 67:18 75:19 facility 1:8 7:19 10:5 12:1,4,11 17:8,10 20:12 20:15 22:24 23:23 24:22 25:13 28:16 33:6 39:6,21 41:16 43:17 45:22 55:14 58:10 59:12,25 60:15 62:10 67:13,17,21,25 68:9,12 74:14 74:15 facing 21:25 fact 11:3,20 20:4 20:12 22:13 32:15 41:16,18 44:9 69:3 facts 31:10,11 44:11 67:8,9,11 fail 29:19 Failure 55:6 fair 25:12 43:18 Fairmont 20:5 Fairview 56:20 62:7 familiar 55:15 families 25:14 46:22 56:8 family 18:4 21:10 22:15 38:1,7,15 38:20 47:1 52:2 73:1 fancy 56:18 far 21:6 31:2 60:4 farm 45:2 farther 30:22 Father 70:22 favor 24:21 feasible 74:24 feat 59:21</p>	<p>features 12:23 feel 7:8 14:14 19:14 61:16 felt 65:5 67:5 Ferguson 3:15 55:12,13 festivals 38:23 54:21 fewer 41:18 fields 53:16 fight 27:18 filed 6:7 fill 66:16 final 67:24 finally 24:5 61:7 63:22 finance 69:13 71:25 financial 10:20 13:17 25:24 41:23 50:16,17 51:5 53:7 69:16 financially 76:17 find 29:19 54:23 findings 8:16,20 fire 36:22 37:4 37:15 39:13,13 73:12 firefighters 37:6 37:7,9,10 first 6:24 9:20 10:16 16:9 19:12 20:11 23:12 35:19,20 43:12 57:21 61:14,14 66:8 firsthand 14:1 38:7 first-class 14:9 fits 25:14 five 7:3 30:7 69:4 69:4 fix 57:3 fixable 60:6 fixed 55:23 fixing 39:22 flexibility 56:10</p>	<p>flock 20:10 floor 55:24 64:16 75:21 flow 60:5 Flynn 73:23 focus 10:15 focused 28:8 focuses 28:14 following 40:17 force 51:14 62:21 63:1 71:15 forced 51:13 foregone 63:13 foreign 34:24 foremost 23:12 forgotten 44:21 form 9:15 former 64:21 forms 23:1 37:22 forth 12:5 forthright 66:1 forward 19:4 29:6 53:7 found 30:2 Foundation 62:20 four 25:3 69:14 69:24 fourth 37:3 Fr 2:22 fraction 12:20 Francis 8:3 19:20 20:18 Franciscan 43:7 58:23 Franciscans 58:24 Franklin 29:11 Freeburg 14:25 42:6 44:25 71:13 73:21 freeway 62:11 French 34:13 friends 61:21 front 32:14 fuel 55:19,21 fulfilling 61:1</p>
---	--	---	--	---

<p>full 10:23 12:17 22:8 33:17 37:5 41:21 43:16 54:2 69:9 fully 16:20 24:25 fully-ducted 56:1 full-service 17:9 58:6 further 18:19 26:16 42:17,20 52:1 67:12 76:12,15 Furthermore 62:11,23 future 16:4 29:7 35:7 43:9,9 74:23</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">G</p> <p>Gager 74:3 gain 28:11 31:3 50:16 generated 6:17 gentleman 57:9 gentlemen 24:17 50:1 Georgia-Ann 3:18 58:15,16 Gildon 72:17 Gino 3:16 56:17 give 6:3,12 62:13 64:11 70:9 given 7:20 giving 67:8 glass 27:21 go 12:22 19:1 24:8 25:2 31:18 45:6 52:7 54:21 68:15 goals 54:12 God 27:24 70:24 goes 22:15 going 5:11,24,25 14:21,23 15:1,3 15:5,6 18:13 19:11 24:22 27:16 45:7</p>	<p>48:17 50:5 52:22 64:5 65:19 66:3,5,13 66:13,17,18 67:15,20 70:8 74:10 golden 18:20,21 18:23 good 9:22 19:18 21:13 22:20 23:3 28:2 37:24 42:3 49:7,22 51:17 57:11 59:7 61:9,9 63:5 goodwill 27:17 government 7:7 7:8 Governor 34:13 grade 34:15 graduate 62:16 Graham 47:8 granted 5:18 great 54:4 65:1 greater 10:25 21:22 54:7,13 greatest 65:15 greatly 57:9 62:9 Green 8:8 14:19 21:17 45:8 greener 47:16 Gregory 3:20 60:20 61:25 grew 22:13 grid 24:24 Griffin 2:18 28:2 28:3 group 29:21 62:6 groups 26:20 30:4 grow 49:13 54:16 growing 58:3 grown 52:23 growth 58:8 guidelines 46:17 guiding 26:4</p>	<hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">H</p> <p>Haine 2:15 24:15 24:18 half 17:25 47:18 52:14 68:11,16 68:23 hall 69:20 hallways 56:3 Halstele 73:16 hand 51:11 hands-on 28:23 happen 5:24 25:10 27:16 66:18 happening 34:21 happens 30:11 happy 7:9 63:15 hard 38:18 60:23 Harkins 3:19 59:7,8 60:8 harmful 38:13 Harris 71:11 Harvard 30:5 Harvey 71:8 Hayden 3:11 49:22,23 head 35:7 headmaster 34:13 healing 58:22 health 1:4 5:4 7:19 8:1,20 9:2 9:3,4,6,10,25 11:20 12:5,16 14:1 25:23 26:24 28:5 29:18 43:5 47:2 49:11 55:14 64:14,15 69:12 72:5 75:18,20 healthcare 5:16 9:5 10:21 12:10 13:14,17 16:4 22:1,4,7 29:7 31:14,16 36:8 36:17 40:19 43:6,7 48:23</p>	<p>49:9 52:7,10 58:7,23 59:4 61:2,4 62:19 69:13 71:6 74:20 healthcare's 58:1 65:9 hear 7:12 12:22 15:13 32:1 44:4 heard 18:13 48:25 74:12 75:13 hearing 1:12,16 5:1,5,21 6:17 8:25 9:11 31:11 32:22 61:19 64:4 65:20 67:4 70:8,20 71:22 73:25 75:22,24 heart 24:11 33:13 53:15,19 69:2 hearts 57:2 heights 55:24 56:20 62:7 held 1:16 54:9 75:16 Hello 20:22 25:22 31:7 36:20 39:10 43:1 45:17 55:12 help 28:25 34:11 48:5 49:12 50:13 52:9 65:1 helped 39:6 Herb 2:10 17:17 hereto 76:17 Herzig 2:8 13:13 13:13 Hi 64:19 73:16 73:18 high 13:22 17:9 29:16 40:5 58:23 75:4 higher 11:1 13:7 26:20</p>	<p>highest 43:10 Highland 68:5,8 68:10,14,17,19 highway 14:21 24:24 history 13:5 22:6 holding 73:25 home 71:16 homes 32:2 69:5 hometown 17:19 honest 61:7 66:1 honor 52:22 honored 9:24 Hoock 2:12 20:22,23 hope 15:9 31:10 46:24 69:6 horrible 38:21 hospital 1:9 7:21 7:24,25,25 8:1 8:2,5,7 9:4,19 9:25 10:2,7,10 10:13,23 11:12 11:19 12:18,19 13:6,16,24,25 14:2,5,9,16,17 15:16,18,23 16:6,8 17:9,22 18:6,10,11,22 19:20 20:14,17 20:24 21:2,6,14 21:16,25 22:9 22:16,19,20,21 22:21 24:11 25:4,6,23 26:2 26:16,22,23,24 27:18 28:18,22 29:2,20,25 30:21 31:4,9 32:3,23 33:6 34:22 35:1,7,15 36:3,14,23 38:11,17,18 39:12 40:6,13 40:18 41:1,8,16 41:21,24 42:5,5 42:9,13,17 43:4</p>
---	---	---	---	--

43:16,20 44:2 44:20 45:3,20 45:23 46:1,11 46:25 47:11,12 47:17,19,20 48:16,22 49:4 49:15,25 50:7 50:13,20 51:13 52:1,3,8,16 53:13,19 54:19 55:4,7,14 56:10 56:25 57:14 58:8,12 59:9,11 60:5,9 62:23,24 63:11,14,15,17 65:5 67:15,16 67:21 68:7,17 68:19 69:14,25 72:5 73:21 74:22 hospitalist 42:10 hospitals 11:19 11:21 17:3 18:1 20:10 21:1 25:3 26:21 27:13,15 30:3 58:6 59:20 69:22 70:4 hospital's 39:16 40:14 47:9 55:17 hosts 23:20 hotel 69:18 hour 18:20,21,23 18:23 house 69:4 housed 47:16 62:17,18 household 63:22 houses 9:5 HS 43:6 HSH 62:6 HSHS 68:6 human 31:2 Hungary 63:12 husband 69:1 71:15	I	25:7 60:9 improves 45:25 68:1 improving 60:25 inaccessible 52:6 include 55:23 includes 24:20 50:15 including 11:19 26:21 45:2 46:9 50:24 69:19 74:16 income 26:18 29:14,17 incomes 63:22 inconvenient 56:8 increase 20:4 30:6 32:6 60:3 61:2 increased 33:15 increasing 33:13 33:18 INDEX 2:1 3:1 4:1 individual 9:8 individuals 9:7 individual's 9:1 9:10 industry 5:16 inefficient 10:5 40:5 information 9:2 9:7,10 infrastructure 40:1,5 63:16 inpatient 12:12 22:11 42:12,18 57:23 69:24 install 55:25 institution 38:8 institutional 34:11 institutions 53:16 insufficient 56:5 Insurance 9:3	intensive 41:6 intent 33:3 intentions 57:3 interested 76:17 interests 47:24 64:22 interim 39:11 Internet 8:18 intersection 8:8 interstate 8:8 10:3 44:3 52:8 68:12,13 interstates 70:2 Introduction 2:2 invest 41:23 investing 10:9 investment 74:22 issue 44:22,22 52:24 57:20 58:19 issues 7:8 23:8 55:23 IV 13:19 I-64 14:19,20 15:18 43:23 49:10	57:12 John's 70:3 Joseph 3:11 49:22 Joseph's 68:19 Josh 3:5 42:3,4 joy 2:12 20:22,22 63:15,25 judged 6:7 Judy 3:13 Julie 52:20,20 71:8 jurisdiction 24:2 jurisdictions 24:3 juvenile 23:22
	K			
		J		
		jail 23:23 Janet 4:3 68:3,3 69:1 Janice 72:7 Jason 2:20 31:7 Jefferson 64:16 75:21 Jessica 2:19 29:10,11 30:10 31:1 Jewish 53:13 Jim 72:15 JoAnne 73:20 job 18:8 48:24 jobs 31:12,15 49:13,18 Joe 49:23 Joe's 25:5,5 63:9 John 3:17 57:11	Kaempfe 3:12 51:17,18 Karen 4:4 69:7,7 keep 39:23 43:17 49:6 50:13 52:9 52:21 55:3 57:8 61:18 65:22 71:21 keeping 30:22 31:14 47:19 Keith 70:22 Kelly 4:4 69:7,7 Ken 3:9 47:6,7 48:3 Kevin 2:23 35:9 35:9 36:16 key 10:16 kind 17:23 kindergarten 34:15 Kinsella 3:9 47:6 47:7 48:3 67:7 Klein 3:7 44:16 44:16 knew 66:11,17 66:18 know 5:5 11:24 12:9 14:9,19 18:3 20:16 22:8	

<p>22:9 27:7 33:1 34:9 35:18 38:7 45:9,11 49:9 51:24 56:20 57:2 59:24 64:5 65:7 67:8 70:2 74:9 knowledge 18:14 known 31:21 67:18 knows 32:15 Kristal 3:8 45:17 45:18 Kuglar 2:17 Kugler 27:6,7</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">L</p> <p>laboratory 13:1 lacks 69:17 ladies 24:17 50:1 land 10:8 53:14 66:15 land-locked 10:6 69:14 large 10:7 11:25 19:9 20:25 46:7 46:14 50:22,23 largest 23:14 38:25 50:8 Larry 4:5 70:12 70:14 72:4 Lastly 17:3 latest 28:24 51:1 lawyer 65:25 layout 56:2 leaders 47:10 53:16 leak 39:25 learn 27:13 learned 63:10 leave 39:18 49:1 51:2 61:22 63:17 65:3 68:22 leaves 52:6 leaving 36:14 46:21 48:25</p>	<p>59:1 75:2,5 legacy 10:19,21 legislative 24:19 length 12:22 26:6 60:2 let's 7:13 63:18 level 11:2 26:12 LiBerati 3:16 56:17 lieutenant 23:3,4 life 17:25 30:11 31:2 40:1 42:7 life-long 13:21 64:20 72:13 light 46:2,9 limit 15:12 limited 13:3 limiting 19:10 limits 23:14,20 24:7,8,10 54:20 54:21,23 Lindenwood 1:17 14:13 76:5 line 12:15 16:17 20:8 48:4,5 61:10 63:21 lines 21:23 little 46:2,21 live 16:17 21:21 22:13 26:18 29:11 31:23 49:5 54:4,17 57:14 67:2 71:12 72:21 lived 58:17 lives 22:3,18 51:23 61:4 living 11:2 20:7 21:7 23:14 26:11 29:17 30:2 63:21 70:24 local 48:14 51:21 located 8:5,7 10:6 18:12 21:3 21:6 35:17 49:4 62:10</p>	<p>location 10:22,25 11:3,17,22,23 12:18 15:2,2 16:10,16,21 20:4 26:5,10 31:11 34:19 39:19 40:23 55:4 locations 14:3 53:17 locked 53:14 logic 29:20 long 7:11 18:13 18:16 22:17 50:2 51:11,12 61:24 65:9 67:1 longer 14:8 30:5 look 43:9,11 53:5 53:8 61:19 66:10 looked 43:25 looking 29:6 Lord 21:11 losers 50:5 51:10 loss 51:7 lost 30:11 lot 19:13 22:16 27:6,11 70:13 Lou 71:24 louder 65:12 Louis 14:4,5,5,7 15:4,6 20:6 52:7 53:8 62:17 62:20 70:4,24 71:5 love 37:13 58:22 61:25 loved 18:5 38:16 38:18 low 26:18 29:14 29:17 low-income 11:5 Lt 2:14 Lutheran 73:10 Lyke 2:13 21:13 21:14</p>	<p style="text-align: center;">M</p> <p>Mackins 2:19 29:10 30:10 31:1 magnet 67:16,18 mail 64:11,12 main 1:18 16:7 39:3 50:20 76:6 maintain 24:11 39:23 52:5 maintained 34:1 maintaining 55:16 maintenance 55:20 major 25:10 49:1 majority 17:21 42:20 46:13 49:5 making 6:6 15:20 54:4 57:22 management 13:18 17:18 18:15 55:14 manager 51:20 52:11 manner 22:5 26:7 Marissa 44:25 Mark 44:4 73:10 Mary 9:23 71:24 Maryann 2:9 15:15 Marybeth 2:11 19:18,19 Mary's 14:5 Mascoutah 14:25 massive 69:22 Master's 13:15 materials 6:16 matrix 25:15 Matt 2:14 23:3,4 matter 6:25 7:1 mayor 3:7 17:19 44:4,16,16 47:8 Ma'am 54:8 MBA 63:7</p>	<p>McManus 3:4 40:11,12 meaningful 34:2 median 63:19 Medicaid 16:15 40:22 medical 5:8 27:12,19 28:10 28:23,24 54:22 54:23,25 55:2 58:9 59:9 62:6 medically 40:21 41:12 medicine 13:9 28:15,17 meeting 6:23 7:2 8:13 16:7 66:4 75:15,16 meetings 13:19 meets 6:14 67:14 member 5:9 7:3 19:20 29:12 66:7,20 73:4 members 6:24 18:4 21:20 24:18 44:11,12 48:12 49:14 52:16 54:2,14 Memorial 13:24 14:9,17 17:5 18:11 22:9 25:5 27:8 33:2,10,16 35:14,17,20 40:13,14 41:1,5 41:9,20 42:5,13 42:17 43:17 47:19 50:20 51:14 67:15,16 67:20 73:21 Memorial's 17:7 33:4,20 35:16 43:16 men 27:17 37:16 met 6:13 44:3 Metro 10:14 12:2 13:9 20:19 21:19 26:3,11</p>
--	---	---	---	---

27:1 29:1,3 32:8 39:1 43:19 43:24 47:24 49:6,14,19 51:22 52:9,15 54:14 55:5 56:21 58:2 Meyer 3:23 64:19,20 Michael 3:4 middle 24:23 migration 27:14 54:24 60:14 Mike 5:2 40:11 40:11 mile 30:3 34:24 miles 10:8 16:21 18:19 30:1 32:3 36:4 38:4,5 41:9 44:18 57:23 68:11,12 68:16 military 34:25 million 8:10 10:9 50:12 millions 25:6,9 Millstadt 15:1 44:25 Milstadt 33:9 mind 7:6 13:6 mine 39:5 mines 66:16 minimal 32:5 69:18 ministry 58:23 minorities 29:14 minute 15:13 19:10 30:9,24 38:19 45:4,4 52:21 minutes 32:6 44:19 45:6 69:4 69:4 mislead 61:6 mission 10:16 11:6 19:25 20:3 26:3,4 55:9	58:20,21 59:1,3 61:1 63:10 75:1 mix 19:25 20:12 60:25 modern 10:10 12:1 52:8 55:2 56:1,11 74:14 74:14 modernization 28:19 modernize 68:21 moment 11:24 73:14 monetary 31:3 money 31:19 39:22 monitor 46:16 Monroe 51:25 months 30:18 Moore 4:5 70:12 70:14 morbidity 33:15 Morgan 72:2 Morris 2:17 27:6 27:7 mortality 33:15 mortar 27:21 mother 21:3 22:17 motivation 63:18 Mount 8:8 14:19 21:17 45:8 move 12:12 17:5 19:4 29:19 30:12,15 31:2 32:2,7,22 33:25 34:18 39:3,16 42:9 45:12 50:19 58:6 70:25 71:3,13 71:17 72:1,12 72:14,16,18,22 72:24 73:1,6,8 73:13,17,19,22 73:24 74:4,11 74:11 moved 70:4 71:2	movement 71:9 moves 10:22 moving 11:6 17:7 19:24 20:3,18 23:7 31:4 39:6 53:9 57:23,25 65:13 66:21 multiple 46:19 55:1 municipal 21:23 municipality 23:16 mute 46:15 <hr/> N <hr/> name 1:8 5:2 9:23 13:13 17:16 19:19 20:22 23:4 24:18 25:22 29:10 31:7 32:24 34:6 35:9 36:21 37:25 39:10 40:11 42:4 45:17 47:6 48:8 49:23 52:20 55:12 57:12 58:15 59:8,15 61:25 62:4 65:24 66:25 68:3 70:9 70:13,19,22 71:1,14,23,24 72:17,19,21 73:7,18,23 natural 46:2,9 nature 24:25 navigate 56:3 near 21:16 26:15 nearby 11:20 38:14 50:7 nearly 26:1 34:10 35:15 necessary 9:11 46:4 need 5:19 7:5 15:13 18:5 21:1	22:8,15 23:1,10 24:10 27:12,16 27:17 29:22 45:25 50:15,18 51:3,4 55:1 59:23 60:15 64:12 65:2 67:13 74:13 needed 22:23 48:22,22,23 68:7 75:6 Needless 30:19 needs 9:14 16:5 22:1 35:21,22 50:21 52:16 56:22,24 58:8 67:14 negative 40:19 negatively 42:21 neighborhood 29:11,25 53:10 neighborhoods 11:5 neither 76:12 Nelson 5:10,12 net 7:22 48:1 never 58:18 new 10:22,22,25 11:3,11,17,22 11:25 12:4,18 12:23 13:4 14:17,25 16:16 16:21 20:4,12 20:14 22:21 26:10 29:2 34:18 35:1,17 40:23 41:8,15 41:17 44:25 45:25 46:1,6,11 46:25 49:11 52:2 55:21 56:1 56:5,10,22 60:12 62:11,23 67:13,25 68:7,9 72:2,18 newer 55:21 newest 28:14,22	58:9 news 44:23 48:25 Niebruegge 3:5 42:3,4 night 37:11 nine 7:2 nobody's 18:14 noise 46:12 nonsense 16:23 non-speaking 9:17 Noralet 3:13 52:20,21 Norbert 70:22 north 8:8 24:20 33:11 67:12 Nosacka 2:16 25:22,23 note 8:24 68:24 notes 76:11 notice 7:19 56:18 70:16 not-for-profit 47:25 November 8:15 number 6:3 10:25 12:8 13:12 15:11 17:15 19:7,9 20:21 21:12 22:25 24:14 25:19,20,21 27:5 28:1 29:9 32:19 33:3 34:4 35:8 36:19 37:21 39:9 42:1 42:2 44:15 51:16 62:3 63:4 69:17,21,24 71:19 73:25 74:18 numbers 6:2 11:1 numerous 23:24 24:6 nuns 21:10 nurse 28:3 45:19
---	--	--	---	--

67:24 73:21 nurses 46:21 60:16 nursing 28:5 29:5 67:23 68:1 69:10,12 71:12 Nystaut 73:9	opportunity 19:22 35:10 41:23 57:13 58:11 oppose 31:2 40:16 45:12 70:18 71:2,9,16 72:2,9,12,14,16 72:20,22,24 73:1,5,7,10,13 73:17,19,22,23 74:4 opposed 20:23 29:24 opposition 9:16 15:24 23:6 25:1 33:25 34:18,20 35:11 38:10 40:14 42:8 70:11 opting 41:25 options 44:1 62:14 oral 9:5 64:5,7 order 8:2,24 organization 65:1 68:6 organizations 49:9 origin 26:7 originally 69:25 orthopedic 35:14 Ortiz 72:11 osteopathic 62:5 ounces 30:19 outcomes 45:25 47:2 68:1 outdated 10:5 69:17 71:18 outfitted 28:22 outpatient 11:12 12:12 16:19,24 22:10 26:13 outside 11:16 16:14 17:20 43:22 overwhelm 33:20	o'clock 64:4 O'Fallon 1:9 7:21,24 8:9 24:2,20 31:11 32:23 33:11 35:13 36:4,11 36:21,24,24 37:4,15 39:13 41:22 42:19 43:13 44:22 45:5 47:8,13 50:4,6 57:14,16 57:18 58:3 61:20 63:19,22 66:15 67:12,14 69:9 71:4,10 O'Fallon/Shiloh 53:25	35:19 38:16 45:25 46:2,8,12 46:13,18 47:1 59:15,25 60:2,3 60:3,14 74:12 patients 10:14 11:8,15,16 13:8 14:24 16:13,15 16:18 20:5 22:24 25:14,14 26:8,12 29:1 35:22 36:14 39:5 40:4,23 41:3 42:21 43:21 46:6,19 54:17,25 55:3 56:3,8 59:13 60:16 62:8,13 63:20 67:19 74:12 Patrick 3:24 65:22,24 patterns 46:5 Patty 3:20 60:20 61:25 pay 51:7,8 53:1,2 65:11,15 payer 10:19 19:24 20:1,12 60:25 peace 67:5 pediatrics 30:15 pending 5:20 people 7:3 10:24 11:2 15:3 17:6 19:9 20:2,7 23:13,19,25 24:1 27:1,11 29:1,15,21 30:8 31:8 33:7 34:19 34:20 35:2 36:9 39:17 45:2,11 48:25 49:6,10 50:24 52:7 58:22 61:21 65:20 70:16,17 73:14 74:1,13	75:4 percent 11:15 16:13,15 26:19 30:4,7 31:22 43:21 Performance 59:17 period 34:12 person 8:13 50:11 personal 68:24 perspective 23:10 perspectives 51:22 petition 7:7 Phillip 2:22 34:6 34:7 phones 46:16 physical 55:17 physician 13:2 42:5 62:5 physicians 62:22 physician's 62:12 picture 57:24 piece 10:7 pieces 46:19 Pinkowsky 71:14 pitted 51:9 place 25:8 54:4 plan 10:2 12:21 36:23 38:11 43:8 45:21 48:16 55:7 67:3 69:16 planning 7:19 12:7,16 18:12 26:6 53:7 73:5 plans 9:5 16:1 18:9 21:15 27:4 34:8 46:25 47:12 49:18 58:12 59:10 plant 55:17 play 27:13 please 8:24 9:12 15:12,13 30:25
O		P		

32:10 33:23 36:15 39:4 48:2 60:7 63:2 64:2 68:25 71:23 pleased 48:11 plenty 29:15 plus 39:1 49:7 point 6:5 13:3 16:3 29:13,15 Police 23:5 policies 12:5,16 policy 69:12 polite 19:15 poor 29:14,17,18 51:6 58:25 65:13 Poorer 73:12 population 23:12 23:17 24:4,9 36:10 42:20 50:22,23 63:21 Portability 9:3 position 51:24 70:20 71:23 positioned 46:8 positive 59:25 possible 54:24 59:12 post 8:16 potential 55:8 pound 30:19 poverty 11:2 16:17 20:8 26:12 63:21 power 40:4 practice 28:17 33:1 38:7 practicing 38:2 42:10 practitioner 38:1 predicting 49:10 preparatory 34:14 prepares 6:10 preparing 18:8 presence 31:21 34:2 57:22	present 15:2,22 50:10 69:15 presented 67:9 president 9:24 13:17 15:16 48:9 57:17,18 pretty 13:20 42:7 preventing 60:13 Previous 6:6 previously 51:8 69:10 price 64:1 65:16 pride 63:15 priest 21:10 primary 13:2 28:5 75:5 principal 72:8 prior 6:15 7:1 priority 35:23 privacy 9:1 46:12 46:15 private 69:19,20 probably 7:10 probation 23:21 problem 47:21 problematic 55:24 problems 39:22 proceed 19:16 proceeding 76:7 proceedings 9:18 76:10 process 5:17 6:5 26:6 41:11 produce 50:5 profession 28:10 professional 13:14 professor 69:11 program 18:16 26:17 28:4 32:9 32:13 62:17,19 62:22 programs 59:14 prohibited 69:15 project 1:10 6:15 7:4 8:9,14	12:14 15:22 17:12 24:21 41:13 43:14 48:17 49:3,8 50:11 52:15 54:3 70:10 75:13,18 projected 36:1 projections 35:23 projects 5:5,17 6:9 15:25 proofread 76:8 proper 53:7 properly 35:25 property 63:13 63:19 proponent 5:25 proposal 6:1 10:11 11:10 12:16 30:11 35:12 36:3 72:6 proposed 11:21 24:23 29:19 30:1,15 32:14 32:22 33:25 39:16 40:8,23 41:8 43:14 60:9 proposing 8:4 protect 37:17 48:5 protected 9:6,10 protects 8:25 protracted 30:6 proud 10:19 22:14 35:5 37:17 59:16 62:16 proven 56:21 provide 13:8 14:8 17:9 28:25 35:3 46:14 67:18 69:23 75:3 provided 15:24 26:20 41:17 65:10 69:24	providers 9:4 18:18 provides 37:1 providing 26:25 43:10 59:12 proving 59:19 proximity 29:21 30:17 public 1:12 2:6 5:4,5,21 6:22 8:18,21,25 31:12 32:15,22 58:19 60:25 61:3 64:4,15 65:20 75:20,22 publicly 35:11 61:12 pulmonary/cri... 33:1 purpose 41:11 purposes 41:14 pursuing 14:15 put 6:11 19:23 64:8 67:21 p.m 5:1 75:24	reached 11:21 reaches 23:19 read 7:16 66:10 ready 47:14 real 29:23 30:20 reality 39:19 realization 53:4 realize 56:24 really 22:21 30:8 reap 54:12 reasons 16:8 40:17 46:23 68:8 69:14 rebuild 53:10 rebuilding 55:3 61:11 69:15 receipt 7:20 receive 6:15,20 7:4 16:19 21:9 37:6 received 21:5 recipients 16:15 recognized 59:14 67:19 recommendation 44:5 reconsider 19:3 record 6:22 7:17 54:9 64:9 66:6 66:12,13,14 73:24 recorded 19:13 reduce 42:17,19 60:1,3 reduces 12:6 reducing 12:8 42:15 74:17 reduction 46:12 Reese 2:9 15:15 15:15 refer 54:5,11 reference 38:3 44:10 66:3 referenced 15:25 referral 11:18 43:20 referring 11:20
Q				
quality 13:7 36:8 43:10 53:18 58:23 59:15,23 74:17 75:4 question 60:22 66:19 quick 64:3 quickly 46:21 quote 47:9,14 66:19				
R				
radiology 13:1 radius 34:24 Railing 72:21 railroad 69:25 rate 43:18 Raymond 3:7 44:16 reach 10:24				

<p>regarding 26:8 32:22 regardless 10:18 19:25 26:5,18 65:10 Regency 21:17 region 10:14,18 11:9 12:2 13:9 13:19 16:5,11 16:12 20:19 21:19,20 25:11 26:3,21 27:2 29:1 34:19 36:9 37:17 41:17 43:11,19 47:2 48:20,23 49:7 49:12 50:6 52:15 54:7,14 54:16 55:2,6 57:19,24 58:7 59:24 60:13 62:15 74:11,14 74:18 75:1,2,5 75:7 regional 10:10 24:22 27:12 41:16 43:20 44:22,24 54:19 region's 55:8 registering 65:20 regular 32:9 regulating 5:16 regulations 6:8 regulatory 47:13 rehabbed 16:9 reinvention 12:24 reinvesting 47:11 reiterate 11:7 related 76:13 relative 76:15 relies 61:3 relocate 16:1 36:3 41:25 42:19 59:2 relocating 14:2 36:10</p>	<p>relocation 20:23 69:8,13 rely 40:22 remain 11:13 26:4 41:21 53:12 65:11 remarks 65:23 Remember 51:5 remind 71:17 remove 51:6 renovate 39:20 renovating 56:6 repeat 75:12 replace 10:4 16:5 replacement 10:2 10:23 12:17 13:6 15:18 16:8 21:16 26:15 32:3 34:22 35:6 36:23 45:22 47:12 48:16,22 49:15 52:1,8,16 55:7 57:13 58:12 59:11 68:7,11 report 6:10,13 8:17,17 32:2 Reported 1:23 Reporter 76:1,4 represent 21:20 25:11 48:11 52:12 representative 9:19 67:12 represented 64:22 representing 51:22 54:1,14 70:17 represents 57:19 request 5:21 72:20 requests 5:23 require 46:19 required 37:11 requirements 6:12 7:18</p>	<p>requires 55:20 rescheduled 8:12 Rescue 36:22 37:4 research 29:16 30:5 reside 31:24 residencies 28:12 29:2 residency 38:7 62:17,22 resident 13:21 51:23 56:19 58:16 64:20 67:2 69:9 70:14 71:8 72:13 73:3 73:20 residents 10:18 11:4,10 13:9 16:16 17:12,21 20:9,13 22:7,10 26:2,11,18 33:15 37:2,18 38:14 40:20 43:14,25 44:20 48:24 49:5,15 49:19 52:9 57:19 58:2,5 62:24 64:23 resides 49:25 resources 41:23 42:12 50:21 67:23 respect 36:7 63:25 respectfully 45:20 75:9 respiratory 33:12 63:7 respond 37:9,11 response 5:23 6:8 responses 8:19 8:23 responsibility 21:19 45:12 responsible 18:7 rest 19:23 31:24</p>	<p>46:10 result 30:12 32:7 33:14 41:3,9 retired 71:15 72:7,15 73:9 retrofit 39:20 reveal 58:21 revenue 26:19 Review 1:4 8:21 12:6 15:21 17:11 18:25 20:16 22:22 32:21 36:1 42:14,22 44:10 44:12 45:21 52:17 59:10 64:14 75:9,19 reviewed 26:6 revitalization 14:12 revitalize 53:10 rewards 54:13 Rick 72:11 Ridkits 73:18 right 7:7 14:18 26:25 44:18 45:7 47:23 59:13 60:1 62:7 62:11 71:22 75:6 rights 21:5,9 river 25:3,4,6 27:15 54:25 road 8:9 14:18 14:20 21:17 45:9 Roe-Higgins 72:25 role 11:18 43:6 roles 17:18 Ronald 3:12 51:17,18 73:9 rooftops 39:25 room 27:12 33:5 33:14,16,19,21 46:7,21,22 rooms 46:2,11,13</p>	<p>46:18,20 69:19 Rothweiler 73:3 73:7 Route 61:4 row 19:4 RPR 1:23 76:22 rules 6:8 run 55:19 running 33:17 70:7 rural 38:9 Ryan 73:7</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">S</p> <hr/> <p>sad 65:14 safe 74:17 safer 55:21 safest 56:11 safety 7:22 59:15 60:3 sandbox 27:13 Sandy 66:25 67:1 satellite 17:10 43:17 satisfaction 47:1 60:2 Saunders 2:24 36:20,21 save 50:12 saved 18:22 saying 23:10 45:3 says 7:3 60:21 Schaltenbrand 3:22 63:5,6 Schenewerk 2:25 37:24,25 school 13:22 24:5 24:8,10 34:14 34:15 57:16,16 71:19 72:8 schools 23:18 24:6 school-aged 38:20 Schumacher 72:4</p>
--	--	--	--	---

PUBLIC HEARING 10/2/2014

<p>Scott 34:25 62:21 62:25 second 16:10 35:21 42:16 73:25 secondly 11:17 19:13 see 30:11 44:22 62:8 63:17,24 65:3 seek 31:3 seeking 43:21 seeks 10:4 seen 7:11 48:21 58:18 selfless 37:16 sell 61:13 senator 2:15 24:15,19 send 64:13 senior 70:23 sense 16:10 21:18 separate 12:19 September 66:4 66:14 seriously 36:7 serve 9:24 10:13 12:2 16:4,12 17:1 20:11 25:15 26:8 34:23 50:21 59:8,24 61:14 71:11 served 11:11 15:2 20:10 39:14 40:6 72:8 service 8:21 10:23 22:8 41:17 43:16 57:23 services 1:4 7:25 10:21 12:6,17 12:19 13:1,2 14:8,16 16:24 17:4,7 22:10 26:13 30:3 31:8 31:15 35:12,24</p>	<p>35:25 36:6,12 37:1 41:7,10,18 41:19,21 53:18 57:24 58:2 64:14 65:13 69:23 75:6,19 serving 20:19 58:24 set 6:9 12:5 66:16 setting 27:1 seven 10:8 12:10 16:20 18:19 30:1,1 32:3 38:4 44:18 shadow 14:6 shape 28:11 share 9:10 12:24 31:9 32:14 34:7 54:12 sheet 6:4 44:10 sheets 6:2,2 Shelly 3:19 59:7 59:8 60:8 71:11 shift 37:10 Shiloh 35:17,21 36:5 43:13 50:7 58:3 shocking 65:3 shop 31:18 54:20 shopping 38:24 short 7:16 18:17 56:24 57:8 60:10 Shorthand 76:3 show 21:15 shower 69:21 showers 69:20 shown 60:1 shows 29:16 30:5 sick 58:24 sickest 29:22 side 33:10 signals 12:13 signed 9:12 64:7 significant 16:23 40:18 55:15 65:5 74:21</p>	<p>significantly 11:1 12:10 sil 60:4 similar 55:18 Simmons 2:10 17:16,17 simply 39:23 59:23 single 41:17 sister 2:11 7:25 19:18,19 63:9 sisters 8:1,2 9:25 11:19 13:25 14:15 19:20,21 20:17 25:23 26:24 43:4 55:14 72:5 74:22 sit 27:17 35:16 site 10:6,8 11:13 11:25 30:1 36:4 43:23 44:5 56:7 63:25 sites 11:23 56:9 SIU 29:6 69:12 SIUE 28:7 six 19:21 size 23:16 52:5 sky 40:4 sleep 46:5 slightly 56:23 small 10:6 45:1 46:3 56:9 Smith 4:3 68:3,4 69:1 Smithton 14:25 33:8 38:1,4,16 44:17,24 45:6 45:11 72:22 Snow 2:20 31:7,8 32:12 solution 44:8 somebody 18:20 sorry 34:5 75:14 sort 56:18 source 10:19 20:1</p>	<p>south 8:6 23:15 23:16 33:8 38:9 38:14 44:18 50:9 61:4 67:17 southern 13:17 25:15,24 28:5 38:2 43:2,3 45:1 54:15 62:19 Southwest 51:25 southwestern 25:16 31:25 48:9,12,17 49:13,16 51:19 52:13 sow 54:12 space 46:18 55:25 speak 6:1,4 19:22 64:18 65:12 74:6 speaker 19:10 speaking 6:19 9:17 17:23 23:6 29:22 67:3,13 special 16:6 specialist 56:19 specialty 13:2 60:14 62:15 speed 19:16 spend 31:19 spending 22:11 spent 13:23 25:6 25:8 40:2 47:18 47:19 Springfield 23:15,17 24:25 50:9 64:16 67:17 75:21 St 1:9 4:7 5:6 7:23 8:1,2 9:19 10:1,3,4,16,22 11:7,18 13:5,23 14:4,4,5,5,7 15:4,6,16,18 17:22 18:2,7,10 19:2,20,24 20:6</p>	<p>20:17,24 21:1 21:14,17,21 22:14,15,19 23:6,10,21,22 23:23,23 25:3,5 25:5 26:1,16,19 26:23 27:9 28:7 28:12,19 29:7,8 29:12,25 30:17 31:9,14,15,20 31:23 32:15,22 33:6,19 34:1,8 34:16,22 35:2,6 35:11 36:2,10 36:12,23,24 37:14,17 38:6 38:10,25 39:12 39:15,17 40:15 40:17 41:3,15 41:20,22 42:6,8 42:11,18 43:15 43:21 44:19 45:7,19,21 46:24 47:9,18 47:20,23 48:15 48:21 49:1,18 49:24 50:11 51:1 52:7 53:8 54:17,19 55:4 56:14,20 57:2 57:13,20,21,25 58:1,11,19 59:9 59:11 60:20 61:10,23 62:16 62:16,18,20,20 63:8,9,11 65:3 65:8,11,25 66:8 67:10 68:6,9,15 68:18,21 69:2,8 69:10 70:3,3,4 70:13,15,24 71:5,10,12,25 73:10,14 74:8 74:22 stability 50:16,17 51:5 stable 49:14</p>
---	---	---	---	---

<p>staff 6:10,10 8:16 8:20 31:17 47:1 staffing 37:6 stand 35:10 53:3 standard 50:6 standing 71:18 Stanley 70:23 Starmann-Har... 2:7 9:22,23 start 65:19 70:20 started 7:17 starts 18:23 19:8 state 1:3 5:9,15 6:9,14 8:11,12 8:15,16 14:20 17:12 24:19 34:10 35:11 36:7 47:13 48:5 60:13 72:8 75:14,16 stated 47:9 51:8 statement 7:22 45:14 74:7 state's 23:24 state-of-the-art 10:7 13:8 28:22 53:14 56:5 58:10 62:10,24 station 37:3 stations 37:2 statistically 29:21 statute 7:3 stay 22:19 26:14 29:3 35:3 60:2 68:14 stayed 68:10 staying 49:2 stays 22:11 steam 39:25 step 66:8 Steve 71:4 stewardship 74:20 stood 53:11 stop 15:3,5 27:14 70:20 71:22</p>	<p>stopped 61:23 stories 63:11 Storis 72:7 story 3:8 22:16 45:17,18 Strategy 43:4 street 1:18 8:6 39:3 76:6 strengthen 11:18 stress 46:10 60:3 strict 19:11 stroke 18:21 33:12 strong 12:21 21:18 26:4,17 28:8 38:10 40:14 57:22 64:25 strongly 10:12 19:15 24:21 31:1 40:7 44:6 48:15 59:10 70:18 71:2 72:5 72:10,14 73:5 struggling 34:9 59:1 students 24:7,10 28:9,11,17,20 28:25 29:3 34:14,23,23,25 studies 30:2 40:25 study 10:12 submit 8:13,14 8:19,23 44:9 64:8 75:17 submitting 9:5 successful 28:21 suffering 29:18 sufficient 55:25 suggest 11:5 16:22 55:17 59:22 Sullivan 3:24 65:22,24 summary 17:11 superior 60:4</p>	<p>support 7:4 9:16 10:1 15:17 21:15 34:8 35:6 36:22,24 37:12 39:15 44:11 48:15 50:11 52:2 54:3 55:6 56:5 57:13 58:11 59:3 63:16 64:25 69:8,13 70:10 70:10,25 71:13 72:1,6,18 supported 40:24 47:15 57:5 63:14 65:9 68:23 supporters 67:10 supporting 53:20 supports 46:4 55:1 56:14 supposed 65:9 sure 19:3 surge 41:2 surgeon 27:7 35:14 surgery 69:2 surrounded 21:10 surrounding 14:24 40:20 survivable 58:20 survive 70:5 Susan 72:13 sustain 24:3 Suzanne 1:23 76:3,22 system 8:1 9:25 11:20 14:1 24:5 25:24 26:24 41:24 43:5,7 54:20 55:15 56:25 72:5 systems 28:5 56:1</p> <hr/> <p style="text-align: center;">T</p> <hr/>	<p>table 6:4 take 18:25 23:9 36:6 66:20 taken 37:15 76:11,15 takes 11:22 44:19 45:6 talked 18:17 talking 68:15 70:17 talks 47:23 Tara 73:18 Tate 71:24 taught 28:18 taxes 63:13 teach 69:12 teaching 28:9,13 technologies 28:24 55:21 56:6 technology 28:14 28:23 58:9 technology-ad... 49:4 tell 7:8 25:1 61:21 telling 18:5 22:16 25:13 tells 27:22 term 18:16,17 terminally 58:25 testament 27:23 53:6 testimony 9:6 15:24 16:2 64:6 64:7 thank 7:14 9:21 13:10 17:14,16 19:6,17,21 20:20 24:13,15 25:18 29:8 31:5 32:18,20 34:3 36:18 37:20 39:8 40:9 42:24 44:14 45:13,15 47:4 48:6 49:20 51:15 52:18</p>	<p>56:13 57:12 58:10,13 59:5 60:18 62:2 63:3 65:17 66:23 67:7 68:2 71:7 73:2 74:2,9 75:11 thanks 24:24 therapist 63:7 they'd 64:7 thing 15:20 44:20 67:11,24 things 30:16 43:12 49:7 think 7:9 14:10 15:3 18:6 19:10 21:19 30:7 54:16 65:25 66:2 thinking 53:7 Third 8:2,6 12:4 Thornhill-Alve... 3:25 66:25 67:1 thoroughly 50:19 thought 16:1 thousands 36:14 38:13 threat 51:1 three 10:15 26:19 27:11,13,15 30:18 34:24 37:2 38:6 68:12 69:21 thriving 58:4 ties 57:4 Tim 3:3,15 39:10 39:11 55:12,13 time 6:24 7:11 11:22 13:3,10 14:6,11 15:23 18:6,24,24 19:1 19:13 21:7 22:11,21 26:9 30:14 31:5,12 33:13 37:5,5,20 39:19,22 45:8 52:18 56:14,24</p>
---	--	---	--	--

60:10,23 61:5 61:24 70:8 76:11 times 11:3 30:6 32:5,6 38:21 tired 71:5 title 56:18 61:19 today 5:9,19,22 6:18 10:1,15 11:15 12:22 15:17 19:22 30:18 34:7 36:22 38:10 39:15 40:13 42:7 45:20 53:3 53:4,15 60:10 64:20 65:14 67:4 68:15 74:13 today's 9:18 50:3 69:19 Todd 72:21 told 52:21 Tom 3:22 63:5,6 73:12 top 59:19 total 12:8 33:3 43:15 Totsie 3:10 48:8 48:8 touch 23:8 Touchette 15:22 town 67:3 68:22 70:1 towns 45:1 township 17:22 17:24 25:4,6 54:6,11 track 35:19 tracks 70:1 trade 48:10,13 70:18 trades 48:19,21 49:17 51:20 traffic 38:22 trained 38:6 training 28:9	37:7 transcends 21:23 transcript 6:16 6:20,21 19:14 66:5 76:9,10 transcription 76:9 transfer 35:12 transferable 28:15 transformation 69:23 translated 76:8 transportation 31:13 61:3 travel 11:22 16:20 20:14 26:7 33:10,13 40:23 45:10 traveling 45:8 travels 14:19 treasurer 72:19 treating 10:20 treatment 12:12 tremendous 48:17 trend 12:13 tries 51:6 triple 45:7 true 17:8 76:10 truly 13:6 67:11 Truong 3:21 62:4,5 trust 60:22 trusting 60:24 truth 45:11 trying 50:16 turn 36:13 42:23 turned 7:10 twice 63:19,20 two 5:5 12:19 16:7 17:3 21:1 30:16 32:6 36:4 41:9 45:4,4 48:20 50:3,8 51:9,22 58:5 59:16 69:17	two-thirds 11:4 26:10 typically 46:3 <hr/> U <hr/> ultimately 5:25 30:12 unavoidable 14:23 undergoing 69:22 underneath 66:17 underserved 10:24 40:21 41:13 74:16 understand 11:14 16:12 19:14 54:15 undertake 13:4 under-privileged 50:23 undoubtedly 33:14 undue 67:21 uneven 58:7 Unfortunately 64:23 unincorporated 44:6 union 51:23 unique 24:22 unit 45:19 university 1:17 13:15 28:6 53:6 53:8 62:17,20 76:5 unnecessary 41:10 74:19 unpaid 73:4 unrealistic 40:24 urge 17:11 59:10 60:11 urgent 13:1 75:5 use 47:21 69:21 utilization 35:24 36:2,6 69:16	<hr/> V <hr/> vacant 53:4 valid 9:7 valuable 28:11 31:3 46:18 62:21 value 63:19 values 63:24 Venice 48:25 viability 18:22 vibrant 53:6,18 vice-president 43:2,3 51:18 Village 44:17 45:11 villages 20:5 vision 53:6,11 visiting 38:16 visitors 31:17,18 56:3,8 visits 33:18 vital 30:22 voiced 34:17 volunteer 37:10 <hr/> W <hr/> wait 30:6 walk 69:20 walked 67:3 want 7:12 11:7 13:3 15:20 19:23 20:18 23:8 47:21 49:1 61:16 68:22 71:17 74:10 75:12 wanted 68:15 wanting 8:13 wants 63:17 68:21 74:6 Ward 47:7 49:24 68:4 warned 25:7 Washington 13:15 20:6 Waterloo 51:23 51:24	way 10:13 14:20 24:20 29:18 ways 38:19 wealthier 61:8 wear 27:8,9,9,12 web 63:24 week 69:2 weighed 30:19 weighs 50:17 welcome 7:6 welfare 14:7 wellbeing 38:13 wellness 49:11 went 21:11 west 1:18 13:22 33:10 53:9 64:16 67:2 73:17 75:20 76:5 we'll 7:17 70:20 we've 26:9 48:24 59:13 64:4 wholeheartedly 52:3 widened 14:21 Wiegiers 72:13,15 willing 54:22 willingness 61:6 window 46:7 windows 46:3 winners 50:5 51:10 wiring 56:4 wise 74:20 wish 5:22 witnessed 14:1 women 27:17 37:16 wonderful 38:23 Wood 25:4,5 word 6:20,20 70:13,15 words 60:23 65:12 work 32:3 37:15 48:13 49:5 52:15 56:24
---	---	--	--	--

PUBLIC HEARING 10/2/2014

60:5 worked 48:18 63:8 workers 52:14 working 13:24 13:25 42:4 62:6 works 45:22 worried 66:21 worse 38:23 worst 48:20 wouldn't 61:12 66:9,12,19,22 written 6:16 8:14 8:19 9:6,8 45:14 64:8,12 64:12 75:17 wrong 5:11 11:7 14:14 15:8,8 25:8	\$2 50:12 \$2.2 48:1 \$253 8:10 10:9	1996 9:4 21:3	51:16 63:12 70:14 303 8:5 31 52:19 32 2:21 53:22 33 2:22 55:10 338 12:8 34 2:23 55:11 35 56:16 67:1 36 2:24 32:7 57:7 37 2:25 58:14 38 3:3 27:8 59:6 39 3:4 60:19	6 6 21:12 64:4 60 3:20 60s 68:20 61 3:21 62 3:22 62226 1:19 76:6 62761 64:16 75:21 63 68:19 64 3:23 8:8 10:3 25:17 52:9 57:25 59:11 62:8 65 3:24 66 3:25 67 4:3 68 4:4 69 4:5
Y	1 1 13:12 47:7 1,600 39:1 1,800 52:12 10 25:21 53:3 10,000 48:12 100 20:2 100,000 23:19 24:1 11 11:20 13:23 27:5 30:3 12 28:1 48:14 63:10,13 12th 16:7 34:15 13 2:8 29:9 13-034 50:12 130 68:18 14 28:7 30:19 31:6 57:17 14-043 1:10 5:6 14-044 5:6 140 26:1 47:14 53:21 61:15 68:18 75:1 144 8:7 12:9 15 2:9 32:19 38:3 38:5 40:6 44:19 45:6 61:4 15,000 54:24 159 44:18 16 13:25 34:4 39:14 52:13 54:14 64:21 16th 8:12 75:14 75:15 17 2:10 34:4 35:8 56:9 17th 76:19 18 16:14 32:25 36:19 57:16 1875 39:7 19 2:11 37:21 1977 71:2	2 2 1:13 15:11 68:4 2nd 8:18 64:16 75:21 20 2:12 35:15 39:9 58:16 69:21 20th 28:19 20,000 45:2 200 33:4 200th 14:11 2010 44:4 47:17 2011 68:6 2012 47:18 59:18 2013 59:17,18 66:4,14 2014 1:13 7:23 8:12,15,18,22 16:7 75:14 76:19 2016 35:19 67:15 21 2:13 40:10 21st 28:17 210 43:17 211 8:6 22 42:1 22,000 24:7 23 2:14 42:2 57:14 238 43:15 24 2:15 42:25 66:14 24th 66:4 25 2:16 44:15 63:7 26 45:16 26th 7:23 8:15 2600 1:18 76:5 27 2:17 47:5 28 2:18 48:7 29 2:19 49:21	4 4 19:7 4:07 5:1 40 13:14 22:6 38:19 48:19 62:3 63:12 41 3:5 63:4 42 3:6 42,000 43:13 44 3:7 44,478 23:13 45 3:8 34:23 45,000 37:2 46 3:9 47 3:10 49 3:11	7 7 2:4 22:25 70 10:5 11:15 68:12 73 4:7 74 16:13 43:20 75 4:8
Z	3 3 17:15 30 2:20 31:22	5 5 2:2,3 20:21 49:24 5:45 65:21 5:49 75:24 50 59:19 500 54:2 51 3:12 52 3:13 520 51:21 52:12 525 64:15 75:20 53 3:14 54 3:15 56 3:16,17 56th 24:19 58 3:18,19	8 8 24:14 8th 8:22	
\$			9 9 2:7 8:22 25:19 25:20 94 22:17	